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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee shall come to order.
This is the Budget Committee's meeting of the 25th April 2012. This morning, we have present
from the Committee - Mr. Carroll, Ms. Baisa
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. White -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
You know what, you know,
--and Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Chairman Mateo...Pontanilla, our Committee Chair, the boss, has some, you know, requirements
that he's not able to join us particularly at this time. But since there's only one person for
testimony, I would like to take that up at this time so that we can conclude this portion of the
meeting; and then when our resource people and Mr. Pontanilla completes his requirements, we
can then follow through on the full business of the Committee's agenda for today. Any
objection, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 12-59 and 12-72)

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll proceed with testimony. We have one request from
Sandy Ryan. So if you'll please come forward; again, you're a very seasoned testifier so I know
you have three minutes to share your thoughts and we'll assist you with the time. And
Mr. Kaneshina will tell you when it's the 2:30 mark so you can kinda help prepare your closing
comments and, if you need, you have up to one minute to conclude. So, Ms. Ryan, if you'd
please share your thoughts with us this morning?
...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

MS. RYAN: Mahalo and aloha kakahiaka.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aloha.
MS. RYAN: My name is Sandy Ryan. I'm Program Director with the Maui Economic Development
Board. Today I'm here with my volunteer Board President hat on, on behalf of I lui Malama
Learning Center. I think you're all acquainted with our organization and may have heard the
story of the path that led me to Hui Malama. But I'd like to share with you that one size does not
fit all. Hui Malama addresses the learning needs of students who have been unsuccessful in
other educational settings and our approach fills gaps in existing education. My path is my son,
Kaina, who was in the 8th grade attended Hui Malama for that year; and it was just a really good
opportunity for him to have hands-on, outside education that met his learning needs. He then
joined...rejoined Kekaulike and is poised to graduate from the Kula Kaiapuni program this May,
in just a few weeks. At Hui Malama, our small size class setting maximizes our contact time
with each student. and those small classroom settings is very important for helping meet their
individual learning needs. And our project-based approach emphasizes those hands-on
opportunities. We've forged relationships with employers and mentors. You may have heard
from some of them throughout these last weeks of testimony, and that's exposing our students to
potential careers right here in our community. We've expanded our delivery by leveraging our
resources with other organizations like MEDB, SLIM, MEO, UH Maui College, Teens-on-Call,
the UH Cooperative Extension, Hawaiian Canoe Club, and QLCC. By leveraging our resources
with these other organizations, we're able to expand our programming, our curriculum,
professional development for our teachers, and resources. So, for example, our relationship with
MEDB has led our students to participate in Tech Careers Day, and we've also been a recipient
of the MEDB's Ke Alahele Education Fund, which allowed us to fund a STEM sustainable
program in the last two academic years. So I'd like to mahalo you for your continued support
and for your time and attention this morning. And you will be receiving—just off the topic a
little bit—this is an invitation to the Kula Kaiapuni 'Aha Hemo Kula which is scheduled for
Mother's Day; but please look for that in your mailboxes this week. Mahalo.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Ryan, for your testimony, and thank you for that kind
invitation. Members, any questions to our gentlewoman this morning on her testimony? Having
none, thank you -MS. RYAN: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so much for your presence, we appreciate it. Members, there are no other
requests for testimony. So with no objections, the Chair will close testimony for today's
meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. This Committee shall stand in recess till 9:30. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

9:16 a.m.

RECONVENE:

9:37 a.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
.(gavel). . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now
reconvened. Members, we're fortunate this morning to have with us the State of Hawaii Director
of Budget and Finance, Mr. Kalbert Young. I'm sure all of us know, you know, Mr. Young.
Mr. Young has prepared for us a handout in regards to other post-employment benefits. We all
call it OPEB. So along with Mr. Young, and later doing some presentation, will be
Wes Machida. He'll do some presentation on the Employee Retirement System. But, first, we'll
have Mr. Young provide us with some information regarding OPEB. Good morning, Kalbert.

OTHER POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS ("OPEB") AND UNFUNDED LIABILITY
MR. YOUNG: Good morning, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
MR. YOUNG: You should have before you a presentation entitled "Other-Post-Employment-Benefits"
from the Department of Budget and Finance, State of Hawaii. It's related to the Unfunded
Liability Presentation that was given to the State Legislature earlier this session. It's primarily
directed towards the unfunded liability in the area of the Employer-Union Trust Fund or the
health benefits program for all governmental employees in the State of Hawaii. But the concept
is overall related to what you'll shortly hear from Mr. Machida from the Employee Retirement
System as well or the State Pension System. So I'm not gonna go through with a whole lot of
detail on the technicalities of the presentation, but I kinda want to go over it enough so that you
have some understanding of the concept. I know for some of the Members who have been here
previously while I was with the County you may have some recall and familiarity regarding
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unfunded liability. So the first two slides kinda give you a background of what is the unfunded
liability or what is the concept of the unfunded liability. And just quickly, what...the unfunded
liability is for all known benefits and cost and expenses for employees that have already accrued
a retirement benefit or who are slated or owed that benefit in retirement. They've already vested,
therefore, what is the cost of that liability determined when they actuarially will retire, brought
back to the present day for the present day value of that cost? And if you have a corpus, how
much of that corpus over an assumed rate of growth over that period of time before the benefits
are due can you afford presently? This relates primarily to GASB 45 or Government Accounting
Standard Boards instructions No. 45 issued prior to 2008, actually about 2007 for
implementation. And as it relates to the EUTF, beginning in Fiscal Year 2008, the State was
required to record on its financial statements what is the cost for its liability in EUTF and then to
identify how much of that liability is funded or unfunded. Similarly, the County of Maui and
other governmental jurisdictions in the State of Hawaii also have to report a similar accrual of
that liability for each employer. So moving to the next two slides is some financial numbers in
terms of where the State of Hawaii's liability is for the EUTF. And starting on...it's the third
graphical slide, it's the slide with the bar chart that shows arrows pointing down. This schedule
shows you what is the significance of the growing liability as it relates for the State, and you can
relate this to the County of Maui as well. This is a statement of net assets that's reported on the
annual financial statements for the State of Hawaii, and it goes back from 2006 through the last
completed fiscal year which is Fiscal Year 2011. What you wanna note here is, at the top line
and at the bottom line, the change in assets and the change in net assets; and you'll see at the
very bottom line that the change in net assets starting in 2007 is decreasing each year by more
than 500,000. In fact, it grows every year in the amount of the decrease. The reason for the
decrease is many. But if you look at the middle section, OPEB Liabilities, and the change in
that...in the liabilities, right in the middle section, a significant portion of the decline is
attributable to OPEB or Other Post Employment Benefits. And the reason here is largely
because the State of Hawaii does not pre-fund OPEB benefits, meaning that there's a large
unfunded liability and the State does not contribute any money to a corpus to fund future
liabilities. So the unfunded portion of the liability grows from year to year to year, and it grows
exponentially much like a mortgage does when you don't make mortgage payments. The current
state of the OPEB liability on the next slide as of June 30 1 ", 2011 is the last EUTF Annual
Financial Statement, and it shows you what the valuation is or the distributed liability for the
State of Hawaii versus the other employers. And here I'll point out, at the very top line,
Employers Specific Discount Rate Percentage, if you notice, the State of Hawaii is at 4 percent,
and every other employer jurisdiction is at 7 percent. The reason for the difference is that the
State of Hawaii is the only governmental jurisdiction in the State of Hawaii that has stated and
declared that it will not pre-fund the liability. So it's called, "Pay-Go Method". Meaning,
whatever the liability is for that current year, whatever the premiums are, the expenses are for
that current year for retirees, present employees, vested employees, the State of Hawaii is only
gonna pay that amount. We're not contributing anything to the corpus. The other employer
jurisdictions have declared or stated that they will pre-fund to some degree of what's called the
annual actuarially required contribution or the ARC. Pre-funding means that you get to invest
the money that you contribute, pre-funded, and it grows at an assumed rate of return. In this
case, 7 percent. When you don't pre-fund, their liability grows and you have no corpus from
-5-
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which to compete against the growing liability. At the bottom line, the total ARC, that's the
amount that on an annual basis what you would have...what those employers have to pay based
on their payment method, whether it's Pay-Go or pre-funded. The State of Hawaii's ARC is
$842 million a year of which about 400 million or half of that is what's called, "normal cost" or
the effective pre-fund...or, I'm sorry, Pay-Go method. If you look over three columns to the
right, you'll see the County of Maui ARC is 31.7 million for June 30 th , 2011. That includes an
amount that's what's considered Pay-Go or the amount that the County pays for current retirees
in addition to what could be contributed as a pre-funding method towards the ARC. I'll just
quickly go over the next several slides 'cause they're graphical. The first slide is, when you look
at the State of Hawaii, the ARC versus the pay-as-you-go method, the black line that quickly
ramps up is the Pay-Go cost if you're on that curve. That's the curve the State of Hawaii
currently is on. So that growth will grow exponentially 'cause it grows at the rate of the number
of employees that retiring, and it grows at the rate of increasing health benefit cost. The red
shade at the bottom is the normal cost or, effectively, that's the cost for current retirees. And if
you're paying on the ARC, that's the green line, or pre-funding, you see that the cost for paying
the ARC actually is slightly more than the cost of the Pay-Go method plus the normal cost. But
at some point in time, the Pay-Go method out paces the actual cost for the ARC. And at a future
date, about 30 years if you pay consistently, like a mortgage, if you pay 30 years consistently, at
the end of the 30th year you have no more mortgage to pay, you own the home. Similarly, if you
pay 30 years of the ARC, it drops to...your payment essentially drops to zero or the normal cost
which is the each additional employee that retirees after that point. I'll fast forward and jump
over to...the next several slides are bar graphs that show you the amount that the State of Hawaii
actually contributes on different assumed rate of growth methods between 3.5 percent rate of
growth for health cost benefits, for active employees versus excess of 7 percent rate of growth
for health benefits for retirees. And the key number here is that, at some point for the State of
Hawaii, the cost for healthcare benefits for retirees and actives will surpass $1 billion dollars a
year. How does that relate to the overall State budget? There's a series of pie charts in here that
shows you the current General Fund of the State is approximately $5.5 billion a year out of a
total budget in excess of 11 billion. In the current budget, of a 5 plus billion dollar General Fund
budget, more than 500 million is attributable to health benefit payments. So this is for State of
Hawaii retirees and for active employee contributions for the...on the part of the State as an
employer. It represents about 8.7 percent of the overall General Fund budget. But the next
series of slides you'll see that at a 7.2 percent growth in health benefits assumption and a
3.5 percent growth in General Fund revenue assumption, in five years, it'll be about 25 percent
increase in this health fund benefit expense. And in ten years, is the mark where this cost will
exceed $1 billion dollars and will consume approximately 13 percent of the overall State budget
at that time. You add another five years, and it grows by more than a third to almost 1.5 billion.
And in 2042 which is the 30-year mark that if the State had embarked on paying the ARC, let's
say starting today...or we'll look at it this way, since the State will likely not embark on paying
the ARC starting today, 30 years from now, if you stay on this strategy, the cost in health
benefits will exceed $4 billion and will equate nearly a third of the entire State budget. Now,
what you should be thinking is, what is the implications for the County of Maui? Because the
County of Maui has very similar and relative proportions for this type of liability. The only
difference is that the County of Maui in 2008, 2009 did remit payment for pre-funding to the
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EUTF. So there is some basis for a corpus. But the...if you look at what is the amount or the
expense for health benefits provided for County retirees, that rate of growth mirrors the assumed
rate of growth that are assumed for the EUTF actuarial valuation. There's two pieces of
legislation I wanna point out to you that's moving through the Legislature in Conference. Well
actually, as of today, they likely are up to the Governor soon for signature. The first is the most
significant is House Bill 2491, HD1, SDI. This authorizes the Board of Trustees for the EUTF
to create a trust fund, an irrevocable sub-trust essentially, that...for the purpose of receiving
employer contributions that will pre-fund post employment health and other benefits for retirees
and their beneficiaries. This essentially just makes formal and structural the provision that all the
employers, with the exception of the State, have already been doing which means to contribute
pre-fund. It allows the EUTF to establish a sub-trust fund so that those pre-fundings can be
accounted for and, therefore, reflected on the individual employer's financial statements. 2492 is
a operational matter that will change the base monthly contribution adjustment from July 1st to
January 1st. This will actually just allow the EUTF and the employers to be more accurate or to
basic...plan more thoroughly in the budgeting process rather than having changes take effect on
July 1; you'll know what the changes are coming ahead of time in January 1st and, therefore, you
have that much more time to plan for it. You also have a...it'll be only a six-month effect on any
changes in the execution of the fiscal budget. Now, lastly, some issues to consider when you
deliberate on any issues related to the unfunded liability are, you know, you have to realize there
are financial statement impacts. By not choosing to fund the unfunded liability or the OPEB,
that is a active choice and you can do that. It is no requirement to fund the OPEB or the
unfunded liability, there is no requirement. There are implications and ramifications for not
doing so, but you don't have to fund it. Health benefits are different from pensions as you'll hear
from Mr. Machida after this. The biggest and significant difference is that pension benefits in
the State of Hawaii are constitutionally guaranteed. So if the pension system were to collapse or
be significantly underfunded as to not be able to make annual payments to retirees, by State
Constitution, government will have to tax or raise revenues in order to make those periodic
payments. There is no such constitutional provision for health benefits. But this is a case that is
currently being litigated at the State Supreme Court, and it could have significant ramifications if
those benefits are deemed to be constitutionally provided because, without a corpus, this liability
grows at a faster rate than the pension liability is growing. The growth rate for medical inflation
is speculative. In the assumptions I mentioned, it's somewhere in excess of 7 percent. Some
actuarial valuations actually have that growth rate in excess of 10 percent. So where we are, I
feel it's somewhat conservative in terms of where the actual liability could potentially grow. The
fiduciary responsibility of the EUTF Board, right now the EUTF Board is looking at legislation,
possible structural benefit measures that could curtail the growth in the unfunded liability for the
EUTF; some of these, the Governor's administration has also looked at. You may recall last
year, we introduced a measure to suspend, reduce, or eliminate the Medicare Part B
reimbursements to retirees. This is a cost that exceeds 40 plus million dollars a year to the
EUTF. The ultimate goal has to be to reduce overall premium cost because the growth in the
premium cost is a significant driver in the overall liability and will, over 30 years compounding,
is the most significant contributor to where the liability will eventually end up. The last page, I
pointed out a number of resources that you may...that you folks may want to avail yourself of.
The EUTF website is a pretty good repository of a number of information for the EUTF but also
-7-
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for financial documents. The EUTF Annual Financial Reports are there as well as the OPEB
Actuarial Valuation. The last one was completed in 2009. One is currently underway now and
is scheduled to he published probably before the end of this calendar year. And then, also, the
State's CAFR and the...your Maui County CAFR, both of these liabilities have to be reflected in
statements in the annual financial statements. And any portion of the liability or unfunded
liability in the EUTF is allocated to the individual employers and, therefore, and then represented
on your CAFRs. So with that, Mr. Chair, I conclude the presentation; and at your discretion, I'm
available for your questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, Members...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Starting with Mr. Hokama. If you got any questions for Mr. Young? I heard.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you know, Mr. Young knows I count beans just like any other person.
Just couple questions that I think will help all of us. And I thank you for being very supportive
of that legislation that allows us to break it into individual employer cost centers because I think
that is...it helps all of us. So couple of things. Who would control the County of Maui's
investment portfolio if we are able to just isolate and take care of Maui's needs? Is it still the
EUTF Board?
MR. YOUNG: It is the EUTF Board's fiduciary responsibility.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And if they screw up, they pay the difference to the County?
MR. YOUNG: Well you have to understand the concept is similar to the ERS Board of Trustees.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's part of my issue, yeah. I don't think they've done some good
choices in investment, and that is part of the problem of the overall funds of this trust funds as I
call it. However, should, you know, let's say we have the capacity and the will of both the
Administration and the Council and we're able to convince the bond raters and everybody else,
the underwriters, to do something like a OPEB bond where we fully float and take a bond out for
the total amount that would reduce the 30-year . And, that way, with hopefully the lower
interest cost that we can possibly get again with our decent bond rating, pay on a annual set
amount that we can forecast in property taxes to pay it off in that manner. Is that something that
might be doable? It's like a, you know -MR. YOUNG: It's...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --retirement fund. You know, we've been doing this for like, you know,
I've been pushing this for 15 years already, this concept, from Director Wes Lo days to your
days, you know, that this is something that if the County of Maui can afford and we're willing to
fully fund our requirements earlier and amortize it out as well as, you know, know the exact
-8-
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amount we're gonna pay out each year, it's easier for plan and budget from my standpoint. So is
that something potentially doable with this type of legislation?
MR. YOUNG: Well, this legislation aside, you can do that. Other jurisdictions have sold OPEB bonds
or pension bonds. That...that's a financial decision that's, you know, there's merits either way
and there's benefits and pitfalls either way as well. So should the County decide or opt for that
option. you may wanna thoroughly consider all of the financial ramifications.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I just wanna know if that's a option as a tool we could consider.
MR. YOUNG: It is a tool, and you can...other jurisdictions, other county municipalities on the
Mainland have done those types of bonds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So currently, in your understanding, there is no statutory barriers for
us to move forward if we choose so? 'Cause I was told that was a...we had a statutory barrier
since we weren't authorized to do such financing. That, you know, the late Representative
Nakasone tried hard to assist us, but, you know, Oahu's mentality was then we all look bad
'cause we cannot pay the way Maui can pay.
MR. YOUNG: Well one of the issue...in that regards, there...this legislation does remove one of the
barriers or challenges to that. And that might be a good distinction to draw on between the
EUTF and OPEB bonds versus, say. the ERS and pension bonds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: This will allow the creation of a...of sub-trust for individual employers. So if the
County of Maui, for instance, was to say throw in their entire unfunded liability into the corpus,
the EUTF will now have the mechanism from which to manage an account for separately and
then communicate that back to the County's auditors and give you relief on your financial
statements. On the pension side, there is no such legislation where the County of Maui, as an
individual employer, can advance and prefund its portions of the pension system. And,
therefore, the County of Maui cannot sell pension bonds on its own behalf.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: But in that limited aspects, I would say this legislation helps alleviate some of those
challenges. But the big...if there are other issues related to selling OPEB bonds or technical
issues, I'm not prepared to, you know, speak on those. But it is an...it is a product and an
instrument that other jurisdictions have sold since 2008. There is a market place for it -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --so it is a tool if the County wanted to go there. It is possible.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: As well as changing the open rolling program, let's say, we choose a
accelerated 15-year program whereby we knock off the ARC in half the time.
MR. YOUNG: You can...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We can manage it anyway we choose to if we wanna do that ARC
component?
MR. YOUNG: Yeah, so...okay, so the ARC is based on 30...is on an assumed 30 years amortization.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thirty years, yeah. Right.
MR. YOUNG: You can pay more than the ARC. And I know that the County, in 2008 and 2009,
contributed more than 100 percent of its ARC.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. YOUNG: So you can contribute more. But the assumption will still be based on an amortized 30
years. So it will...you'll basically get to zero faster -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --but the amortization for actuarial purposes will still be based on 30 years because
it's...you're under the EUTF actuarial valuation, and so all the other employers are also being
judged on an amortized for 30 years. Meaning that you could get to effectively to zero before
2042, and so your actuarial report in, let's say 2035 for instance, could be effectively zero.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And again we just, you know, for people like me, I'm just looking at the
spectrum or the parameters of the options before this County and how we might wanna fund.
But this will impact the three major rating agencies and how they look at us regarding a credit or
bond rating, isn't...wouldn't that be correct?
MR. YOUNG: OPEB and pension liabilities.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: Unfunded liabilities is, now, one of the most significant rating criteria that all of the
three major agencies -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --are looking at. They have issued notices to issuers that it is now an embedded part of
the evaluation matrix. So how you fall relative to other jurisdictions for unfunded liabilities is
being graded by the rating agencies.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Plus your current regular debt service component, right?
MR. YOUNG: It...right. So...right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, they going look at the regular GO obligation debt...
MR. YOUNG: That's a...it's a separate matrix, but another considerable matrix is your total level of
indebtedness which includes all issued debt, long term loans and unfunded liabilities or total
liabilities.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
But, regardless, those liabilities from a payment standpoint are
considered...or will probably will be considered a paramount lien, right, it's our obligation to
pay that first?
MR. YOUNG: Yes, correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chairman, you know, I got more; but, you know, thank you for my
opportunity.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. I got one here. You know, let's say that we decide to
make large pre-payments to OPEB to cover our unfunded liability, and what would happen
though if...should EUTF fail? Will the State, you know, bail out EUTF? And what happens to
Maui's pre-payments?
MR. YOUNG: The creation of a sub-trust, this legislation, that's one of the benefits of this legislation is
that individual employers' sub-trust are safeguarded from, say, the overall liability. This is
important for smaller employers like the County of Maui because if you look at the total liability
of the EUTF, the State of Hawaii is the largest animal, okay. So it's very difficult to move the
total liability or satisfy the unfunded liability if the State doesn't pre-fund. So this legislation
will help, in that regards, of safeguarding the individual contribution 'cause every employer is
contributing at a different rate.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. And just a comment in regards to what was discussed by Member
Hokama. You know, I had the opportunity to go with you folks to Bond Council for Maui
County, and one of the things that you mentioned about what they look at is OPEB and, you
know, our ability to pay, you know, all of our debts. So one of the challenges for us is that if the
debt is high, then, you know, our responsibility as Council members, you know, gotta figure out
how we're gonna pay that debt. And one of the things that was challenging is that, you know,
by...you know, either you increase fees or you raise taxes and so that all they care is they getting
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paid back. So that was very enlightening for me, and I thank you guys for taking me to that
Bond Council at that time. Chairman Mateo, you got any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Gee, just when you and I were looking forward to retirement, this
becomes quite scary. You know, and I really no understand the State's rationale in wanting to
utilize the Pay-Go process because that in itself provides a lot more limitations to the counties
attached to the State. So, in essence, they're kinda like the anchor holding us down by going on
this particular process when the rest of the counties, you know, want to have a better sale. I
mean there is no reconsideration from the State to look at what they're doing and the impacts it
has on the rest of the counties?
MR. YOUNG: Well the...Governor Abercrombie has actually been very forward in trying to move the
State protocol into different...a different path, different from Pay-Go, okay. So because this...in
the Governor's view, this is tantamount to a promise that essentially was never paid for. And it's
not the current Governor or the former Governor or even the Governor before that, this is
decades of liability that has been building over time. So we have to change the path at some
point; we do feel that that path is now. We're severely behind the curve. The problem that the
State has, though, is that if you do look at that one chart on the financials in terms of the
difference between the normal cost and the addition of the ARC, if the State was to pay its ARC,
it would equate to an excess of 400...somewhere between 400 to 500 million dollars a year. The
County of Maui's ARC, by comparison, is on order of about 12 to 20 million dollars a year. It's
relative, 12 to 20 million, you know, trying to remember a year and a half ago, 12 to 20 million
dollars, I remember being big money in the County of Maui. But for the State of Hawaii, 400 to
500 million dollars is quite considerable, and that's the difference between...let's just talk about
order of magnitude. Five...if you raise the general excise tax 1 percent in the State of Hawaii, so
everyone pays 25 percent more general excise tax than they do now, that will equate to
somewhere between 400 to 600 million dollars depending on economic activity. So
remembering back to all the debate on whether or not to raise the general excise tax, you could
raise the general excise tax one whole percent and the public will not receive one additional
benefit in services because you would send that whole money, that whole equivalent, just to
satisfy unfunded liability. That's really the...where we are at the State so it's hard to move the
State as an animal off of the Pay-Go system because it's such a large amount that would have to
be accounted for. We...the current budget that is being considered by the Legislature in
Conference right now does have $50 million towards OPEB. And $50 million in the State...in
the County of Maui is a quite...a sizeable chunk. But remember now, the ARC for the State is
somewhere about 500 million a year. So $50 million equates to less than 10 percent of what the
annual ARC is. So that's really where we are, it's the moving...moving the State...I know
Councilor White knows 'cause he's been there, the moving the State onto that path, the first step
is the hardest: and we haven't really made that step yet, but we're close, I think the State is close.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, my question after hearing the presentation is...was similar to
Mr. Mateo's was, so are you recommending to the State that they abandon the Pay-Go?
MR. YOUNG: You can't...we are recommending...you cannot abandon the Pay-Go 'cause there is no
other alternative. Pay-Go basically means -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, right.
MR. YOUNG: --you gotta...you have to pay the benefit. We are recommending that they have to be
proactive, the State has to be proactive into a pre-funding mode for OPEB. And $50 million,
while it's only 10 percent, it is a very sizeable first step. But the Legislature and the Governor
does know where the eventual objective is, and it's near 100 percent of the ARC. And all
taxpayers in the State of Hawaii should realize what the order of magnitude ramifications are if
the State gets on to a 100 percent pre-funding method just like the majority of the other
governmental employers in the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I think the sobering thing for many of us is that we're gonna have
to reach into the pockets of retirees from private sector and all over the State in ways that we've
never done before in order to pay for these benefits. And I think it's going to be a tough pill to
swallow; but as you say, it's our responsibility to do that. Boy, this is just a...these numbers are
just staggering. And think I have the same concerns as some others in the Council with,
you know, the legislation sets up the ability to set up different accounts. I'm not sure I'm just yet
getting comfortable with putting, you know, putting the County's money into EUTF before it's a
little more solvent and before everyone else is moving in somewhat the same direction because
I'm just not...well, maybe you can share with us why we should be confident that we're going to
get full credit for whatever we contribute and have that, you know, have a wall between us and
everybody else.
MR. YOUNG: Well the EUTF is an agency that, like the ERS, is an agency under the Department of
Budget and Finance, okay. So I can tell you that, over the last year and a half, we have worked
very hard to improve the overall structure of the EUT F, improve its solvency measurements. It's
out of concern for, you know, as a former County Finance Director and still working with the
other County Finance Directors, this measure will help improve the financial position, at least as
far as financial statements go, for all employers contributing to EUTF. And it helps alleviate
some of the solvency concerns. I think the structure in the EUTF, with this bill, will be further
bolstered that, like the ERS, employers can have a level of confidence that their deposits are
gonna be attributable and accurately accounted for relative to their contributions. So the benefit
for the County of Maui is purely, largely on the financial statement side. If you looked at your
CAFR for 2011, and I understand your auditors will be here this afternoon, your auditors are
gonna tell you that the amounts that have been contributed thus far to the EUTF are not being
reflected against your overall liability on OPEB in your financial statement. And it's only
because the EUTF does not have the jurisdiction authority to establish the sub-trust irrevocable
trust funds. That issue will be resolved. Once that issue is resolved, your auditors will be able
to...you can remit payments to the EUTF; and if you do, those payments will be reflected back
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on your financial statements. If you think back to that one slide that I had on the net assets
decline for the State of Hawaii, the County of Maui, if you do not pay your OPEB, you will have
the same ramifications - your net assets will be declined relative to how much your growing
liabilities are. Now prior to, you know, when we worked together prior when I was the Finance
Director, if you remember, we did establish for the County of Maui a post-employment
obligations fund which the County can hold funds in and not remit to the EUTF, okay, and which
the County of Maui I believe as recently as 2010, maybe even 2011 I don't know, has held...the
Council has appropriated monies to that fund. The fund was never appropriated to be remitted to
the EUTF so you have those funds. Now your auditors are recording all of that as probably some
form of a carryover balance. But that...while...even though it's in the fund for that purpose, and
that's a good measure, that's as far as individual employers can get to safeguarding a corpus.
But by not remitting it to the EUTF, you do not get any benefit of reducing your OPEB liability.
The only way you get to reduce your OPEB liability on your financial statement is you must
remit it to the EUTF.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But our understanding is that if we had remitted earlier, we wouldn't
have gotten any credit for it. Is that correct?
MR. YOUNG: You currently do not get any credit for it on your financial statements. But I, the EUTF
Administrator, we are making sure that the amounts that were funded by the other employer
jurisdictions are being accounted for and recorded separately so that everyone is getting their fair
credit.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So the contribution to EUTF that was made I believe three or four years
ago, that is fully credited just to Maui?
MR. YOUNG: Right. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I would expect you to protect our Maui interest. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Yeah, we were led to believe that it pays everybody's shares, that
one particular lump sum. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Kalbert, for being here and going
through this exercise with us. And like it's been mentioned before, it's kind of overwhelming.
It's astonishing numbers. And the general public out there who's watching or may watch this
really doesn't understand I think, vast majority, can't comprehend. So I'm gonna ask you to
really simplify this and say at the rate we're going, unless we make these changes, will we be
something like Social Security there'll be a point of raising taxes for retirement and the rest will
be battled unless it's changed in the course?
MR. YOUNG: I don't want to be overly dramatic about it, but the fact of the matter is...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you know, but people wanna understand what this all
means, you know, you said a lot of things. And I understand, you know, these things are
important to us, but it's more important to the taxpayers out there who's listening to this and
trying to grasp what the heck we're talking about. Okay. To be very simplistic, is like many of
them are saying, what does this all mean to me, the individual taxpayer, the taxpayer of Maui
County? Mr. Hokama has eloquently said it many times; but from your side, from the State. If
you won't make these changes and some of these bills don't go through and we keep on this
primrose path, it will mean costing, number one, I believe you said that we'd have to raise taxes
to pay...continue pay retirees their retirement benefits, am I correct?
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that was...health one, that's in litigation and we'll see
where that one goes, and that could also be affected one way or the other. Is that correct?
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So simply put, when you're talking the whole picture, unless we
make some changes, we're gonna...the taxpayers are gonna pay more. Coming to Maui County,
if we make these changes and we pre-fund and we do all these other things, we will get the
credit, as you just mentioned...or not the credit, the...well, yeah, the credit, you'll make sure it's
done for us or whoever is there, right? But, yet, there's no guarantee if we...if the EUTF makes
had decisions or they make a...and then not a bad decision, you make a decision looking forward
and no one knows the future. We only guess, right? We guess the future. And even the
economists, they guess what the future's going be like. Some are really good, some are not so
good; but, anyhow, we could end up paying more into this system because the employees are
owed it, right?
MR. YOUNG: Okay. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I mean I just trying to make it simple so the people
understand all this discussion.
MR. YOUNG: Okay. Here's the...so here's the simple statements that we make in terms when we go
out around the State -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. YOUNG: --talking about the unfunded liabilities to citizens. The unfunded liability will not go
down on its own. Okay. If you can...it will not reduce or go away, you can't just close your
eyes and not fund it and it will go away. It's like your mortgage, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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MR. YOUNG: The bank will not go away. It is growing at a rate that is faster than the rate of revenues,
and you only have to look to your personal individual households to realize that. Look at your
paycheck versus your health insurance bill or your doctor's bill. It is growing at a faster rate. If
you do nothing, the rate of growth will outpace your ability to pay for any other services or
goods in your individual household. If you do nothing, the rate of growth will outpace your
ability to pay for your discretionary spending: buying a new car, buying a new home, buying a
new television set. It doesn't matter; it's the same thing. If you do not pay it, it will grow. The
slides that I'm showing you in this budget show that if the State stays on the Pay-Go method, it
will consume one-third of the State's budget. Whereas, now, it only consumes 10 percent of the
State's budget, only, it consumes 10 percent of State budget and how happy are... is everyone
here with their State services? If you're happy with your State services when I'm paying
10 percent of the entire budget to pay for health benefits for government employees and retirees,
how happy will you be when I'm paying 20 percent of the State budget for that expense? And
the County of Maui is no different because if you look at how much of this County budget goes
towards paying benefits for current employees and retirees, the proportionate amount I would
bet, is very similar in order of magnitude to the State of Hawaii. So ask yourself, if you do
nothing with the pre-funding, that liability will continue to grow, it will consume a larger portion
of the County budget and ask yourselves, are you satisfied with the level of County services you
currently receive right now when the County is paying about 5 to 10 percent of its budget
towards employee benefits. I would bet and wager that the majority of the public is not totally
satisfied with the amount of tax dollars they're paying and the amount of services they are
receiving. And it's only set to be reduced if we do not start satisfying this liability. I didn't
create this liability, nobody in this room did. This is a liability that started from the very first day
that retiree benefits were promised through whatever collective bargaining or statute decades,
decades ago. The reason why it is so large, why Councilor White's point is very poignant, it's
very large because it would have been less painful to deal with if you dealt with it on the very
first day, right? The first day of your mortgage, if you made that payment, it's far less painful
than if you skipped for five years and then start making your payments. You're not only trying
to catch up five years, you got accrued interest on that. And that's the situation that government
is in, in dealing with this unfunded liability. Now the ramifications are gonna get more and more
severe the longer you put it off. So it is very painful, no doubt. It is very significantly painful
and taxpayers should be rightfully concerned if they have to start paying it now. But I'm telling
you, it will not get any less painful if you put it off for five years or ten years. In fact, it will be
even more painful. It will be exponentially more painful ten years from now because as my
slides will show you, ten years from now, the rate of growth is not just 3 percent, 3 percent each
year, it's compounded on compounded. So we will hit $1 billion dollars, the State will hit
$1 billion dollars which is a milestone mark. That is quite significant when you think about it
because it will hit very close to 20 percent of the overall State budget when the unfunded, I'm
sorry, when the Pay-Go method hits 1 billion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you. I think that really clarifies in the people's mind,
and in mine, what this all really equates to. It's almost like if you look at your credit card bill,
they'll tell you if you pay just the minimum payment on this amount, how long it will take and
what the end amount you'll pay, which is exponentially a lot more than what you charged. So
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that's exactly the same theory you're using right now. Use your credit card bill and watch that
statement and it says, you owe a thousand dollars. If you only paid $20 a month, you'll end up
paying like five thousand or -MR. YOUNG: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --ten thousand whatever it might come...I forget. But you're
gonna pay a great deal more just because you've put it off instead of taking care of it.
MR. YOUNG: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. That's all I need to know.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well thank you. So, Kalbert, you know, what Riki talked about, OPEB bond.
It can be used as a tool to pay off the County's debt and, you know, get a fixed amount that we
know that we're gonna be paying every year until, you know, we satisfy that bond that we take
out.
MR. YOUNG: Yes, it is a tool. Jurisdictions that have sold OPEB bonds, there's two large value
benefits for that. One is, the predictability of a stable payment stream.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Right.
MR. YOUNG: So that's what they do. The other benefit is that by advance fund, you reduce your
liability, you actually hard line that liability, though, you harden that liability into an actual debt
so there are implications on your balance sheets in other areas.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: And so, from a credit perspective in some instances, jurisdictions thought that more
beneficial. It depends largely on your overall financial program and where, you know,
what...where your overall financial strengths lie when you make that decision.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, good, thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, Kalbert, when we...when
Mr. Hokama talked about having the fund and not—and Mr. White as well—not really trusting
other people to handle our money and there are the abilities for sub-funds, what about our own
fund? You know, we're doing...you mentioned that were doing it now, we're in the
neighborhood of 68 or 70 million, somewhere around there. What about our own fund, and we
do our own and have, if we have the potential to make more than 7 percent or whatever. And
then when it comes time, we can pay off similar to Mr. Victorino's scenario where you put
money in a savings account that's a little bit more than your interest rate if you can, I know that
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seldom happens but what if we did something like that since we're already sort of doing that
now.'
MR. YOUNG: That's a good idea except I can...you can confirm with your Corporation Counsel or
your Bond counsel, but I do not believe that the County of Maui has that authority to do that.
And the current authority that the County does have for investments, you will not be able to beat
7 percent. The EUTF and the ERS are statutorily established separate from the State Treasury in
statute. And so the...both of those are trust funds that can invest in instruments and measures
that the County and the State does not have authority to invest in. For instance, the only way
you're gonna...the statutes only allow for governmental treasuries to invest in very secure items,
items that are essentially guaranteed by the Federal Government. So these are like federal
agency treasuries - they do not earn 7 percent. And on top of that, the maximum maturity
duration that governmental entities can invest in by statute is no more than five years. The ERS
and the EUTF are not bound by those limitations because they can invest in instruments such as
real estate, equity markets, different investment funds, and they can invest for longer maturation.
They have a better shot of beating a 7 percent rate of return. I sit as a trustee on the ERS Board;
I'm not a trustee on the EUTF. Mr. Machida is the Administrator for the ERS. It is very
difficult for the ERS to achieve a rate of return of 7 percent. In fact, the Hawaii Revised Statutes
specifies the assumed rate of return for the ERS, and until last year it was 8 percent. It is very
difficult to get 8 percent rate of return. It's difficult in this current market place to get more than
five. You cannot do that at the County of Maui even if you have the structural authority to set up
your own trust fund to invest. It's very...it is very difficult. I think you cannot overcome a
structural issue in that the EUTF, like the ERS, is a...is the statutorily provided governmental
trust fund for those benefits of which the County of Maui, as a municipal corporation in the State
of Hawaii, is statutorily provided for under that statute so you cannot break away essentially.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That...I just wanted to get that cleared because...
MR. YOUNG: But, Councilor, I will add, though, like I said, the establishment of that Post
Employment Obligations Fund that the Council established in 2007 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --is landmark in that that is as close as you can get to satisfying funds without actually
contributing to the EUTF and still get effective credit for it. You can get effective credit; and
that's what the County of Maui has been getting, effective credit by having funds in that fund.
You don't get it satisfying your OPEB on your financial statement, but it effectively...you've
identified that's what it's there for. And, your auditors, they at least recognized that as such.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause that would count as an asset, right -MR. YOUNG: It counts as an asset.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --against the liability.
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MR. YOUNG: Right. Correct. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It just depends on where...
MR. YOUNG: It offsets, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. You mentioned some pitfalls of doing an OPEB bond, just how
it affects our, again, assets and liabilities. What other possible pitfalls would there be on an
OPEB fund?
MR. YOUNG: Well, for one, you have to look at the timing of the market. You're setting in paying a
set level of debt service. So, for instance, if you sold a OPEB bond, you're probably gonna get
rates somewhere north of 5 to 6 percent, okay. So you're currently earning on your treasury
investments probably less than one. So you're gonna sell these bonds, you're gonna embed a
cost of let's say 6 percent, you're gonna either hold them in the...your choices are either you
hold them in the Post Employment Obligation Fund at the County or you turn it over to the
EUTF to try and get 7 percent. But if the...whatever you contribute, your cost still remains
the...you are paying 6 percent more than what your actual liability would be. So and if rates
change into the future, for instance, right now if rates were to change into the future and you're
just meeting 1/30th every year, the ARC, right, you're just paying 1/30 th , you're not really
exposed to the interest rates of the debt market, right, you get...it's an operating cost at this
point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: Whatever you collected as part of your budget as tax and you remit it as an operating
expense, it's not debt. If you sell bonds, you harden that debt, right, you have an embedded cost
of debt in there; and if rates were to go down in the future, you don't have...you don't really
have...you've already used that bullet essentially. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You can't refi?
MR. YOUNG: No, you can refi for savings, but don't forget you have bond holders that are holding an
expectation of 6 percent. If you call that debt, you pay for that benefit as a premium.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: So it's a tool that's out there. It's...if you look at it in a pure sterile environment just in
our discussion, there are clear benefits and pitfalls; but that's not the only considerations. You
have to look at your entire overall...you have to look at the County's overall financial program
to understand where the County has financial strengths. 'Cause it might make sense in some
instances, it might not make sense in a lot of instances. I will tell you that as far as the market is
concerned, a lot of jurisdictions did rush to sell OPEB bonds in 2008 to 2009. The market has
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been very nil...very thin to nil since then, and it's large...and those jurisdictions that did sell
early, they sold at much higher interest rates than if they had sold after that time. And it's just a
factor of the market place. So I did look at that strategy initially in 2008 and '09 and, at the time,
my decision as the County Finance Director was that it would not be beneficial at that point in
time for the County to sell OPEB bonds. One of the considerations, though, was the fact that
EUTF couldn't guarantee a segregation of Maui and have that attributable to the Maui financial
statements. That issue might be resolved with the passage of this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. And last question—I just want to get it on record
and clear--you say you are keeping track of the money we put into that...actually you put it in
2008.
MR. YOUNG: The -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The -MR. YOUNG: --not me, personally, per se -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --not you, but...I know, but...I know.
MR. YOUNG: --but as part of the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Part of the -MR. YOUNG: B&F Director's directive -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --and the EUTF's Administration, they are recording and safeguarding separate
accounts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, that money, should we get this subaccount, will then be accredited
to that subaccount?
MR. YOUNG: It will be credited to that subaccount.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So everybody's hearing that and -MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --it's on tape and everything.
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MR. YOUNG: Yes. And your auditor's have reflected as much in their notes on your CAFR. So if
you...when the auditors are here, you...they will, I'm sure, will point out the fact that that
recordation and the expectation of the State passing this legislation is set to go.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excellent. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, Kalbert, whatever we put in prior to two thousand and, what,
seven or eight, does it...I'm assuming it's still in there being invested and we're getting on the
interest that...on the investment?
MR. YOUNG: Yes, it is. But I will point out that the EUTF is not like the ERS, in that, it doesn't have
an investment vehicle platform -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --yet. They are procuring for services for that. So all of the contributions that the
employers have commit, it is safe because they have been deposited into the State Treasury. So,
Treasury, which is another...which is an explicit division under the Department of Finance, is
investing and managing those funds. And, like I said, the type of investments that are afforded to
the Treasury are very secure and safe. So the principal I guess, the corpus, is there. The
drawback is that because it's so safe, we don't really achieve a higher rate of return so
it's...you're not...you are not earning 7 percent. You are earning what the State of Hawaii earns
for its Treasury.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. So once these bills are passed and we decided to, now, provide you
with those funding, those funding will gain 7 percent?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No?
MR. YOUNG: The EUTF is in the midst of procuring for an investment platform just like a structure
just like the ERS has.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Once that structure is in place which I expect that it will be before the conclusion of the
next fiscal year -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, next fiscal year.
MR. YOUNG: --investments will start being placed. And because of the actuarial assumptions, the
Board of Trustees will have to direct an expectation for investment managers to overall achieve a
rate of return somewhere comparable if not to exceed that 7 plus percent.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Good. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Sorry for my tardiness. Thank you for allowing
me to be excused. And so I pretty much missed most of the morning. But, aloha, nice to see
you, Mr. Young -MR. YOUNG: Good morning, Councilor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and Mr. Machida. I was just...I guess I was browsing through the
ERS. This is your...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We're...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: The other one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Then I'm ahead of you all. So not at this time, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let me just take in more of the dialogue that's...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much, Chair; and thank you for being here, Kalbert and
Mr. Machida. It's a pleasure to see you again.
MR. YOUNG: Councilor.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, this is the sixth year that I've sat here and heard about this.
And I'm very excited to hear that we finally have a bill that looks like it might make it. You
know, this is a real concern for me. I don't like having unpaid bills hanging over my head.
Personally and professionally or for anybody else, this is really had financial policy that we have
going here. And I really am happy to see that maybe, you know, somebody's finally paying
attention. You know, it seems we've been in Egypt for years, in denial, and it's coming due. We
gotta get out of Egypt and we gotta deal with this. It's important to all of us, it's important to our
retirees, it's important to us. You know, it's the 800-pound gorilla on the table. We can talk
about money, we can talk about budgets and spending money and whatever, but it's kinda scary
when you realize we owe more than we ever...than we ever have. It's frightening, it's reality.
And so I'm really glad that you're here today to talk to us about this. And I'm just curious, this
bill looks like it might make it out. Curious to know how the other counties have been testifying,
are they all in favor?
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MR. YOUNG: The testimonies that have been submitted, have been supportive, yes. So they have been
unequivocably in support, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Well that's really important because if we're gonna get any kind of, you
know, system going, it's gonna take all four of us. Maui County I think has been very prudent
and we've tried our best, but we need everybody to help. Otherwise, we cannot solve this
problem. And so, you know, I don't think there's much more to be said. I certainly understand
that that's important. I'd like to see more money going into it. I'd like to know that, you know,
our pensioners are covered, and I don't want to see the retirement and health benefits eating up
one-third of our budget. I mean we just can't afford that, we can't go there. And we cannot raise
taxes to that level, it's just...wouldn't go. So I have really nothing to add. Thank you for the
good work you're doing, and thank you for staying on top of it and for coming to share the
information with us and for the people that we represent. Thank you.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Councilor.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair; and thank you, Kalbert, for coming. We really
appreciate what we've learned today. As you pointed out at the very beginning, there are
consequences no matter what we do. Even in action is a consequences will have to be dealt with.
And our overall financial health of the County, of course, is going to be the determining factor of
how we can address this debt and to what degree. But I think today is a very good start, and I'm
sure this Council and the Administration will be looking at the best ways that we can proceed.
And again I thank you for coming and I thank the Chair Pontanilla for this meeting today. And I
think this is a very good start. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Before I call on Mr. Maeda...or Machida, is there any
more questions for Mr. Young?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? You know, one -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama followed by Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --of the things...thank you, Chairman. You know, Mr. Young, you know, I
appreciate all you do for all of us including the future generations that going inherit the debt that
we don't get to liquidate earlier. So, you know, one of the things that, you know, part of our
national association provides us is learning from other counterparts. And California, you know,
has affinity for Hawaii. And especially, you know, our sister counties, there. So one of the
things that they brought up, and you might wanna consider as part of maybe a future legislation
adjustment, is to allow the counties to work with their sister counties whereby because of the
immensity of their portfolio, they're able to impact the market and have additional leverage that
for our counties, or even the State, is so small that, you know, they wouldn't pay attention. And
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I just bring up that fact that, you know, one of our sister counties that, you know, talked to me
about it is the County of L.A. You know, their revenue is $20 billion and they're just a county,
and they get $20 billion of revs. And they're saying that if a possible, and it makes sense for the
Hawaii counties, we would be open to allowing you to come with us because when we go to the
market, the market kinda pays attention when the California counties talk because the immensity
of their funding can change points in interest or what...interest that they have to pay or the
interest they're gonna get in return for those investments. So is that something that we might
wanna consider as additional options on how to provide the liquidity for this kinda obligations?
MR. YOUNG: It is one option that's out there. I have spoken with other state treasurers, and there is
that desire. There's actually been a couple of bills at the Legislature this past year that tried to
contemplate that concept. It's a format that takes a lot of time to fully vet out and establish.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: It's not something that you can enter into lightly because there are SEC -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Understand.
MR. YOUNG: --and IRS implications. If you just look at the...California, for instance, a lot of
California issuers have lower credit ratings than Hawaii issuers. And it's because the revenue
guarantees in the state of California are very different than the counties versus the State in
Hawaii. So you have those implications to work through. So it's something that I think there's a
lot of interest nationwide or at least in a number of other states.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: And Hawaii, we're in that dialogue, but I can't tell you where that's gonna eventually
end up and how soon.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate it because that was part of the negative or disadvantages of
certain propositions that California passed.
MR. YOUNG: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause I think San Diego County can only grow their revenue stream
1 percent a year. So, already, they handcuffed -MR. YOUNG: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --themselves on the amount of revenue to address the growing debt that
grows greater than 1 percent.
MR. YOUNG: Yeah.
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VICE-CI IAIR IOKAMA: So, you know, for those counties, you know, they're in greater hardship than
the Hawaiian counties. But, you know, again I'm just looking at the maximum amount of...or
widening the parameters of us to consider; and if it makes sense, come up with a plan to utilize
the advantages of additional critical mass to get the best possible returns for this county. And so
I appreciate you at least having already considered it, Mr. Young. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. When do you expect to hear...or when do you
expect the Supreme Court to decide on this case?
MR. YOUNG: I'm not an attorney so I'm not totally familiar with the Supreme Court process, but as
recently as February, both sides were still in discovery mode. So they haven't even begin...or
begun any opening arguments. So Supreme Court cases of this magnitude could take years.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. So nothing soon I would...
MR. YOUNG: I wouldn't think anything would be within the next 12 calendar months.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So do you foresee changes in how the EUTF deals with these unfunded
liabilities should the constitutionality of the...that the decision should be that the healthcare
benefits are not constitutionally protected?
MR. YOUNG: If health benefits are not constitutionally protected, financially, it would be a significant
benefit to the EUTF, financially. That's...that was not the ruling of the two lower courts,
though. So the lower courts have issued rulings that benefits; they're called accrued benefits,
cannot be diminished.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. YOUNG: So the defendant's position which is the State's is in appeal position at the Supreme
Court. So the only thing that's lacking between the pension system and the EUTF health benefit
side is that there's a constitutional prevention, a specific and explicit constitutional requirement
guarding pension benefits for government employees. There's no explicit provision for health
benefits. But this court decision could judicially establish that. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So when you mentioned in your presentation that the next valuation is
gonna be next month, do you have any indication that which direction those valuations are
going? Because assuming that a lot of these calculations are based on effectively a very
volatile situation and a moving target.
MR. YOUNG: Uh-huh. Oh, I guarantee you the valuation will be...the liability will have grown, the
liability will have grown. And 1 can say that because, like I said, the biggest animal is the State.
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It has the largest share of the liability in the EUTF. It has not contributed any funds. So you do
not move the needle if the biggest animal doesn't contribute. The employers, the smaller
employers like the County has contributed, but that contribution, because of the lacking of a
independent and dedicated irrevocable trust plus the fact that those...those deposits are earning
what the State Treasury earns which is less than, you know, 7 percent. that liability has to have
grown. it will have to have grown.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The other question I have was if...and we currently have, as you know,
a number of employees who are paying... most current employees are paying in a...like a
40 percent share of the healthcare cost. If you're in a cost-sharing plan while you're employed,
will you still be in a cost-sharing plan in retirement or is that going to be fully funded by EUTF?
MR. YOUNG: Okay. That...okay. Here's one reason why the liability grows so quickly. As an
employer, when you have government employees, and you're doing this...the County of Maui is
paying 60 percent, the employer, the County, is paying 60 percent of employee...active
employees' health coverage. Employees are paying 40 percent, okay. So the County of Maui is
only paying 60 percent of the health cost. If that employee retires, is vested and retires
tomorrow, literally your cost will practically double because government employees retiring get
100 percent of their health benefits paid in retirement. So it's no longer 60-40, it's 100 versus
zero, okay. So your cost immediately goes up as soon as that person retires. And on top of that,
it goes up by more than that because in the State of Hawaii, EUTF, I mentioned earlier,
this...we...the Governor tried to suspend, eliminate, the reimbursement of Medicare Part B.
That is a cost that government employers also pay. Medicare Part B is charged against a retiree
off of their Social Security check. It's based...the Federal Government base on the amount of
your federally adjusted gross income determines the amount of your Medicare Part B premium
cost to the Federal Government. If you make more money, you have a higher premium, okay.
But when the State of Hawaii comes in and reimburses Medicare Part B, that means the more
money you make, the more your Medicare Part B is premium instead of Feds, the more money
employers must pay to reimburse. So your cost for every retiree, literally goes up overnight from
when a person is employed through retire. That is the problem with the unfunded liability. And
that is why it grows so quickly. The more people retire at a faster rate, the faster the cost goes
up. We have an aging population in Hawaii, there's been years of hiring, suspension and freezes
so you have an aging workforce. You have more people that are vested for retirement in
government employment than you have people who are not vested. So your embedded cost, this
coming...this question on constitutionality of accrued benefits is smack dab right relevant
because if you cannot eliminate or reduce benefits, we already know what the cost is. Every
single employee that works in this building or for the County of Maui that is vested for
retirement is gonna get 100 percent of their medical paid when they retire.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And do you foresee the State's economy and the County's economy
growing at a rate that will be capable of funding all of this in the long term?
MR. YOUNG: If services at the County and at the State were to stay the same as they are today, I do
not see government being able to afford the rate of growth in this one area alone, health benefits,
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because it grows at a faster rate than current rates of revenues are projected. The 3.5 percent
estimated assumption in my presentation is based on a Council on revenues advisement that the
future revenue growth for the State of Hawaii is somewhere between 3.5 or 6 percent. At
6 percent, that's a very optimistic vision for rates of growth of revenue in the State of Hawaii
considering that we are nearly maxed out on visitor travel, there's no new inventory for visitor
plant so that rate of growth is largely gonna get tapped out and the overall economy is improving
in the State of Hawaii, but even to exceed 3.5 percent, that would be pretty robust. So unless you
talk about new revenue streams, I do not see the State of Hawaii or any County jurisdiction being
able to afford or outpace the rate of growth for this level of expense. And it just re-emphasizes
why you need to start getting on a prefunding path sooner rather than later.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I'd...
MR. YOUNG: Maybe not the County of Maui 'cause the County of Maui already started three years
ago, but for the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, but nevertheless, it's just a huge, huge mountain to climb.
MR. YOUNG: It is very huge, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. I'm gonna stop here.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: You know, I just wanna thank you, Kalbert, for coming to Maui and doing
your presentation on OPEB especially. And, you know, the bills that are currently pending in the
State Legislature, hopefully it does pass so that we can start providing our funding to the State of
Hawaii. Members, we gonna take a short recess here, and then we'll reconvene five
minutes...okay, so we'll reconvene at about 11:00. And then we'll have Mr. Machida talk about
ERS. So we'll take a five-minute recess. We'll reconvene shortly after I I :00. This meeting is
in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:57 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:05 a.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
reconvened.

.(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, the next presenter this morning is the Administrator of the State of
Hawaii Employee Retirement System, Mr. Wes Machida. Wes?
MR. MACHIDA: Mr. Chair, Council members, it's my pleasure to be here again. It was about maybe a
year or so that I was here. And what I wanted to do today, too, is to provide you with an update.
Unfortunately, though, my story is similar to what Director Young has been communicating with
regard to the health benefits' side. So I was hoping to give you some good news, and in fact
maybe I'll give you this good news. We just received about two to three weeks ago a
determination letter from the Internal Revenue Service that allows us to continue with our tax
exempt status. So that is good news for all members, for all beneficiaries of the Retirement
System that we can continue with that. The other thing I wanted to mention, too, is that I wanted
to introduce our Maui office representative, Paul George, who's sitting in the back. He's the one
that if you have any questions regarding your benefits, he is the expert on providing you with the
information that you need. So in other words, don't call me, call him.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: What's his name again?
MR. MACHIDA: Paul George.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Paul George.
MR. MACHIDA: Unfortunately, Alan Nakamoto who was in our office since 1990 had retired this past
year. And so Paul has been in our office for several years now, and he's taking over for Alan as
leading that office. And I can assure you that he's very knowledgeable in the benefits area and
he will provide you with the information that you need to make sure that you make good
retirement decisions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I think Chairman Mateo and gonna meet with him right after
this meeting. Thank you. Okay, Wes, go ahead.
MR. MACHIDA: I wanna just bring up a couple of things before I get on with the presentation, and it
relates to what Director Young had communicated to you with regard to the health benefits.
Number one, people are living longer. When people live longer, it costs more. Not only from a
health benefits standpoint but also from the retirement standpoint, that's...that much more we
have to pay out. As an example, people within the membership live till about 82 years of age.
Our actuaries have told us in fact that maybe within the next year or two, we'll have to increase
the mortality tables because our members are living longer. I probably mentioned this to you at
the last time I came, female teachers, 90 years of age. If you look at our Actuarial Valuation
Report, we have 41 individuals who are over 100 years of age who are retirees and beneficiaries
of the Retirement System. That is a variable that would definitely...when you talk about
projecting cost, increasing cost, that's one variable that will increase not only the pension benefit
cost, but the health benefit cost as well, too. Director Young mentioned, also, the baby boomers.
We have 65,000 active employees statewide. Of the 65,000 active employees, 13 to 14 thousand
of them can retire today. And if they do retire earlier than expected, that's much...that much
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more that's needed in terms of cash to pay out those benefits. When Director Young talked
about a billion dollars in premium cost over the next five years, possibly reaching that on an
annual basis, we pay out a billion dollars now in pension benefit payments. It's projected to
grow if we do nothing over the next 30 years to about $3.5 billion. And I know I'm digressing
from the presentation, but I wanted to mention that upfront because it's an important thing to
remember when we talk about the escalating cost, the unfunded liability, the pension liabilities,
those are some of the variables that will impact what's needed in the future. And so I just
wanted to make mention of that upfront. Now let me go through the presentation if you don't
mind, and I'd like to summarize what's in the presentation. We have 22 slides here. But let me
cross over to Page 3. And that is the difference between the Retirement System and the EUTF,
in that we've been prefunding. We've...we were established back in 1925. And so over time,
we've been prefunding. You have been prefunding. Other elected officials have been helping to
prefund the Retirement System so we will definitely--although you'll hear large numbers from
us today we are definitely in a better place than the health benefits situation. Look at Slide 4
with respect to the membership counts. I think when I came here a year ago or so, it might've
been close to about a hundred ten thousand; now it's over a hundred eleven thousand. We have
close to 40,000 retirees and beneficiaries with that 65,000 active employees that are working
statewide for us. When you look at Slides 5 and 6, it shows how the growth in the membership
has been over the last 12 years or so, how the growth in the retirees and beneficiaries have been
over the last 10 to 12 years ago. As you can see, for the retirees, it's nearly doubling from 12
years ago. And with the 13 to 14 thousand of those individuals who are eligible to retire right
away, that should even grow even much more than what it is today. We will have at some point
in time, within the next probably five years or so, we could possibly have a one-to-one ratio of
retiree to active employee. We are a very mature system. Remember, we get our contributions
from the employers based on the active employee payroll. If you look at Slide 7, the retirements
over the last five years or so, if the projections hold true in 2012, we will probably have about 21
to 22 hundred retirements this year. So it has been growing over the last five years. When you
look at 2010, that was a year in which there were proposals on health benefit changes or reforms.
Even though things did not go through at the Legislature, people ended up retiring anyway; and
that's why you see a large retirement amount or numbers in relation to the previous two years
and even the subsequent two years for that matter. When you look at Slide 8, I mentioned the
$1 billion in pension payments that are made annually, and it's estimated to increase to
3.5 billion over the next 30 years. The average pension payment is about 23,000 a year. And as
I stated before, 13,000 individuals can retire right away. And when you look at the 23,000, you
also have to remember that you have those 41 100-years-and-older who probably had retired
decades ago having a pension of maybe 8 to 10 thousand a year. This shows that people are
retiring now with much larger pensions. And even beyond that, over the next five years, it'll
probably increase even further. Slide 9 captures the essence of where we sit and what's in store
for us in the future. This shows how much we get from the State, how much we get from the
counties, and how much we get from the employees. We got, in 2011, about 700 million or
715 million from the employers and employees. We pay out about a billion dollars which means
that we will have to find, through investments or liquidating of investments, the additional
monies to pay out those benefits. And so when the benefits get larger, and we're not able to earn
the kind of earnings through investments that we should be, then we will have to eat into the
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corpus, the investment corpus by liquidating it to pay out these benefits. So if people retire
earlier than expected, that's more monies that will be needed to pay out these benefits, we'll have
to liquidate more, possibly, to do so which could possibly eat into the corpus. It's not on this
slide, but let me give you an update to where we're at. Even though we had a good year in 2011,
we had earned about 20.7, 20.8 percent. We had raised our investment corpus or assets from
9.9 billion to 11.6 billion. It was a good investment market that one year. But let me give you
an update to what's been happening for this fiscal year. At the end of December, that 11.6 went
down to about $10.7 billion. Although we have made up a lot and probably stand close to where
we were at at the beginning of the year, every year we're supposed to make 7 3/4 percent now
going forward. Which means that we should actually have, by the end of June, in the
neighborhood of close to $13 billion have we made the 7% percent for the end of this fiscal year.
It looks like we probably will not make it which means that the unfunded liability will probably
grow. So remember this, we had a good year last year, 2011, 20.7 percent investment earnings.
Our unfunded liability grew even though we had a 20.7 investment return from 7.1 billion to
$8.2 billion. And that's also because we had some losses from the previous years that we've had
to absorb; people are living longer; and we're not getting the kind of contribution levels because
payroll has been level, we're not getting the kind of contribution numbers that we should be.
And a number of that has increased the unfunded liability. Let me skip over to Slide 12 because
I probably have covered Slides 10 and 11 with respect to where we are in terms of assets, where
we are in terms of investment earnings. Wanted to give you an update in terms of our
investment allocation...targeted allocations, and these are the percentages. We are a very
diverse, like all public funds, we are a very diverse fund with respect to investments. The goal of
which is to maintain that corpus, to build that corpus. And so these are the percentages that are
currently on the table in terms of the targeted allocations for each investment area that you see
before you. When you look at our funded status on Slide 13, I talked about the growth in the
unfunded liability of 7.1 to 8.2 billion. Look at our funded ratio. As a result of that increase, the
funded ratio is worse than it was last year or the year before. It moved from 61 percent to
59 percent. I might have stated this to you last year when I first came, but there's two key
components to measuring the financial soundness of a public employee retirement system.
Number one is the funded ratio. And generally speaking, it's been thought of that if you have a
80 percent funded ratio, you're in a good situation. We are at 59 percent. The second
component to determine the soundness of a system is the ability of the employer to pay the
required contributions. And so far, the employers have been able to do that. In the past, though,
I will have to say that, I had mentioned before and I'll mention it again, that over a 36-year
period from 1967. 36 to 37-year period, from 1967 through 2003, anything that we had earned
over and excess of a percentage, and it changed from 4 percent to 8 percent over the years,
anything that we had earned over that, was credited back to the General Fund. And over that 36
to 37-year period, almost $1.7 billion was credited back to the General Fund. Our actuary had
stated that, a couple of years ago, had we been able to keep those excess earnings, that funded
ratio that you see before you, that 59 percent, would be in the neighborhood of 95 to 100 percent.
Let me move on to what...you're probably wondering, okay, now, we're in this situation today,
what'll we do about it? What have we done? Director Young and I know Councilmember
Flokama talked about the constitution of protection. Article... by the way, just for the record, it's
Article 16, Section 2 of the State Constitution which protects the accrued vested benefits for the
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Retirement System members. As a result of that, we had...the Board of Trustees had to be very
careful or cautious in terms of what can be done to curtail the liabilities, the escalating liabilities.
Fortunately, through the last Legislative session and on Slide 15. there were two important
measures that came out of' that session. Number one, through Act 163, for new hires or new
employees that are hired on July 1 st , 2012. so coming up in the next two to three months, they
will get a lesser benefit than the current employees. And it's unfortunate that it had to be done
that way. but we really have to curtail the escalating liabilities. And it's across the board. It's
not for any one employee group, it's for all employee groups. It's for elected officials, it's for
judges, it's for teachers, it's for Police and Fire, it's for every new hire that comes on board on
July 1, 2012. Their benefit structure will be curtailed in relation to the current employees. That
had to be done to ensure that we're in a better place. The goal was to sustain the Retirement
System...is to sustain the Retirement System to ensure that there are monies available to pay out
those promised benefits. That was one important step, and thankfully with your support as well
as the other counties and the Legislature, we're able to get that through. Now the other
important measure is Act 29 which provides for a moratorium on any benefit enhancements until
we become a hundred percent funded. So, in other words, it's not taking anything away from
anybody that's been promised their benefits, they will still get that. What it's doing, though, it's
not adding on increases to that. In the past, when the fund was doing well, you would have
certain groups coming in because they wanted more. They wanted...currently, retirees enjoy
21/2 percent of post-retirement increase off of their base pension when they first retire. So every
year, they get an increase of 21/2 percent non-compounding. Groups would come in and say,
- Instead of 21/2 percent, we want 3 percent, you have more monies in the fund." - You want
3 percent or you want 4 percent?" "We want 4 percent." Well what this does, it doesn't allow
that to happen. It stays at the 21/2 percent for current retirees, and new retirees under the new
benefit structure will get 11/2 percent. So they can't increase it to beyond those levels until we
become a hundred percent funded or greater. And, really, that's the prudent thing to do because
you wanna protect what's there, you wanna make sure there's monies in the pot to pay out those
promised benefits. I'll skip over Slide 16. Slide 17 shows a chart of the unfunded...growing
unfunded liability. People may say that well the excess earnings that were given back of
$1.7 billion, how does that come into play when over this period of time from 2001 to 2011
that's where it seems to be in terms of the growth of the unfunded liability? This is what I say,
though, really we should've been overfunded, held monies in reserve to meet those down
markets. And had we been able to keep those reserves, we would've been able to better deal
with the down markets and the unfunded liability would not be at $8.2 billion, what it is today.
The next slide shows...I wanted to put this in here to show...and even though, technically, we're
not reporting on the breakout of the unfunded liability to the various employers, for your benefit,
I wanted to show what it would be. And that what the actuary did was base this allocation based
on the payroll of the respective employers. And based on that percentage, that's how the
unfunded liability was allocated to the respective employers. So what this shows is that the
unfunded liability to Maui County, and this is as of 2010, if it were able to allocate it, would be
about 200 plus million dollars of the $7 billion that was the unfunded liability in 2010. Now
what are we doing? We did something last year. We had pension reforms for new hires, we had
the benefit moratorium. What are we doing this year in 2012 during this session which is about
to end next week? So I wanted to provide you with an update in terms of what the Board had
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initiated and the Administration had initiating. There were three bills that were initiated by the
Retirement System. Number one was to have, specifically, because we wanted to show how
important investments are in relation to what the Retirement System does that there would be a
trustee explicitly stated within the statute that would have that financial, slash, investment
experience. That needed to be included as a statement to show how important investments are to
the proper funding of the Retirement System. Now, as we speak today, has evolved into this the latest, which is the latest bill which is on the Governor's desk for review not only has one
trustee with investment financial experience that's required, there'll be two. So instead of one,
there's two now on the table that should possess or that would be required to possess that
financial, slash, investment experience. The other bill which will be in Conference...discussed
in Conference committee this Friday is the housekeeping bill. That pension benefit reform that
we did in 2011. there were certain inconsistencies that needed to be consistent across the hoard.
So we have tried to correct those inconsistencies, and that's what that bill is trying to do. That
bill is currently House Bill 2487 for those of you that wanna track it. Now it has evolved into
this, not only does it contain the housekeeping component, it also contains components of the
third ERS initiated bill and that's the pension spiking bill. I may or may not have told this, and
it's not in this presentation, but I'll just give you one example of how high compensation levels
can affect our unfunded liability. There are—and you might have seen this—the City Auditor.
the City and County of Honolulu, had reported through the EMS Department that there were a
number of employees working overtime, and they have identified ten to be more specific, where
their base pay range anywhere from 50 to 70 thousand a year, but their annual compensation
actually amounted to anywhere from about 130,000 to 200,000 a year. And that difference
represented overtime. Now let me tell you how that impacts the unfunded liability of the
Retirement System. These are possibly 20 to 30-year employees. Let me give you this example.
Let's say somebody has a base pay of 50,000 a year, and they've been contributing their
6 percent or 7.8 percent all the way for the first 25 years. Let's say their compensation level then
changes to 200,000 with the overtime in the last five years of their employment. Now they're
contributing 6 percent or 7.8 percent off that 200,000 in the last five years or so and then they
retire. Had they retired with a $50,000 compensation level, their pension could quite possibly be
about 30,000 a year. Just in the last...even if they worked in the last three years at 200.000 a
year, their pension would now be in the neighborhood of 120,000 a year. The difference
between 30,000 and a 120,000 for one person... remember again the pension is paid over their
lifetime. And as I said earlier, people are living longer. That's 120,000 possibly for the next 20,
30, maybe even 40 years. To think that we had properly funded for that individual, we didn't.
We were basing it on getting contributions on a $50,000 salary over their first 25 years when we
should have gotten, really, contributions at the level of about 150 to 200 thousand over a 20 to
30-year period. So we were short by our actuary's estimates just for that one individual,
$1 million. We got 400 to 450 thousand. We should have gotten $1.5 million. If we had been
properly funded for that one individual, we should have gotten 1.5 as opposed to the four to four
hundred fifty thousand. That's just one example of how the high compensation levels in the last
years of employment impact the unfunded liability. And that's why the Board of Trustees of the
Retirement System initiated efforts to try to curtail that by introducing what was known as the
pension spiking legislation. And it's in Conference, currently; will be heard or will be met on
this Friday at 2:30 or 2:45. And with that, it applies to not only new hires...and this is where you
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should know about or you should know this about the bill, it will also enable the Retirement
System if it does pass, to receive more employer contributions from the various employers which
includes the County of Maui for those individuals who are under the category of that pension
spiking. In other words, there's a three-year delay in the implementation for current employees;
but what it does, it assesses or requires the employers to pay immediately for those that retire that
portion that's not funded properly for those retirees with high compensation levels in their last so
many years of employment. By estimates—and I'm sorry it's not here within this presentation,
but I'll just verbally say this our actuary had taken a look at the actual retirements that had
occurred from 2008 and...to 2010. The underfunded portion for all employers over that
three-year period of retirements was about $40 million. So if you extrapolate that, and if that is
representative of the retirees to come over the next so many years, then that averages to about
$13 million or so a year in which all employers would have to pay if this bill goes through
additionally to what they're already paying already in the way of employer contributions. So I
just wanted to point that out for all of your benefit if this bill goes through that the employers
will be more than likely required to pay additional amounts to the Retirement System for these
individuals who have high compensation levels in their final years of employment before they
retire. That's what's currently on the table. I'm not sure exactly where it sits or whether it'll go
through, but definitely I'll let you know. I should have a better indication obviously at the end of
this week, and for sure by the end of session next week. More things may need to be done. As I
stated before, because people are living longer, we haven't been getting the kind of contribution
levels that's needed, that were anticipated. The investment markets have been volatile. Our
investment managers at a conference about a year ago as Director Young had pointed out, too,
that it may be difficult to make even 7 percent. We're supposed to make 7% percent. It may be
difficult to make even 7 percent over the next several years. I wish I had a better story to tell.
I've been Administrator for two years, now, this coming July; and I wish, you know, for the
members' sake and for everyone's sake that I would have had a better story to report. But I
wanna let you know this, we are trying to do what's needed to be done to have enough monies in
the pot to pay out those promised benefits. We need to protect everyone. And with that, I'll be
happy, Mr. Chair and Council members, to answer any questions that you might have. And,
Director Young, he sits on our Board, so he'll be happy to answer the questions from the Board's
perspective as well, too.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Machida. Just a fast question. In regards to, you
know. I talk about the funded ratio, yeah, at a particular given year, we were just...well we were
told to give back to the General Fund, X amount of...billion. And you say, should we have kept
that, we would be almost 100 percent funded. What was the cause for that to be given back to
the General Fund, what happened?
MR. MACHIDA: It was actually by law. It was in Statute in 1965. So there was a two-year...because
the budget process is biennium budget process for the Legislature, my understanding is that
that's why they did it in effective for 1967 even though it was enacted in 1965. And I can't
really tell you exactly what happened back then in terms of the reasoning for doing it, and I can
only speculate.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: And nobody even considered about removing that particular act or whatever it
was?
MR. MACHIDA: It was finally removed in 2005.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wow, long.
MR. MACHIDA: And so I know it's very little comfort in this statement, but at least it's better late than
never.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Well that's true. Let me ask you this one more question before I pass it
on to the Members. By freezing employee pay, does it affect the Retirement System in regards
to the contribution?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, it does because we get...based on, as in the presentation, currently we get
19.7 percent of the Police and Fire pay and 15 percent of the general employees' pay. And so
we...our actuary projects a growth of 3 1/2 percent. And so if the payroll has been stagnated or
frozen, then we won't get as much monies as we anticipated that we would get; and, therefore,
that would have an impact on increasing the unfunded liability.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. You folks have any plans in regards to looking at improving the health
of the ERS at this time?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, in fact that's why we've been trying to do some of these initiatives. Not only
the pension reforms for the new hires. but also for those that have high compensation levels in
their final years of employment. And it's one of also not only to sustain the Retirement System
because, quite frankly, even with that you have a small group in relation to the total population
of employees who do have high compensation levels in their final years of employment. So
most of them do not operate in that way. And, yet, we still have to do, step by step, things to try
to curtail the escalating liabilities. And so although this is, impactwise, may have a smaller
impact than if it was across the entire employee population, it's a step in the right direction to try
to curtail the liabilities. There's other things that may be needed, too, and the Board will be
visiting that and working with the employers as well, too, and employee organizations.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, just one more question. You know, as far as the number of...well we
got lot of retirees throughout the State do we do an audit to ensure that, you know, they still
alive?
,

MR. MACHIDA: In fact, we have auditors...we do an annual audit.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: You do?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes. And in fact what we have told them, at some point. to...is to send out
confirmations to anybody who's a certain age to see if they can confirm their benefit. And some
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of them come back to us or to the auditors from...obviously from care homes or facilities. So we
do try to confirm that. We do have a consultant that we use to report passings to make sure that
we're not overpaying anyone.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh. Oh...okay. Chairman Mateo you got questions?
,

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, first of all, Mr. Chair, thank you for the very depressing morning.
You know, Mr. Machida, thank you very much for, you know, sharing this information with us.
And it's...I guess it's more my own thoughts I think. You know, your objective, you say, is to
go back to hundred...to reach hundred percent funding. And, yet, all these particulars that comes
with information you shared the, you know, reduction in workforce, for example, will continue
to impact you to a point where there is even a potential of a one-to-one ratio. You know, so I
have no clue how we will ever be able to reach that kind of level. And to add insult to injury,
investments, we know that that is a critical mass for you at this point because that's right now the
only engine you have to help recoup large amounts of money, and the market's not helping. So I
don't know if we just should go to Borthwick and bury the body now or, you know, look at how
or what we can do. Because like this entity just looks like it's on its last leg at this point. And
it's kinda alarming because I, you know, in a few short months, you know, 1 will be a
beneficiary. So that just continues to worry me so just wanted to add to the doom and gloom of
the system at this point.
MR. MACHIDA: And, Councilman Mateo, it worries me, too, that we need to do...take the necessary
steps to ensure that the system is around for not only for the current members, but for future
members as well, too. They're counting on us to ensure that we do whatever's necessary. And
we're fortunate to have on the Board Director Young and our other Board members that are
really taking a proactive look at the necessary solutions. Albeit, their hands are tied at times with
the constitutional provision that protects the accrued vested benefit. And so we just have to take
again a more proactive approach and continue to do so to find the right solutions to get us to
where we need to be. And that is a sustainable system whatever that may be down the road.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, thank you. Chair. The unfunded liability calculations that you
have for Maui County, are there full accountings of what Maui County...I mean how far back do
the accountings go as to Maui County's contributions to the ERS? And I can't imagine that they
were terribly different than the State where they had years and they were, you know, putting in a
fairly good amount of funding and years where they had challenges and maybe didn't fund it
fully. But one of my concerns is if the State was in the position...and I happened to be there
when we were doing that, is because we were having a tough time balancing the budget. So we
said, well got tons of extra money in the ERS. But the question in my mind is if the counties
were fully funding, and yet the State was taking the earnings, does the State owe the counties
some monies with respect to this calculation or is that all taken into account?
MR. MACHIDA: Actually, Councilman White, everyone.. .all employers were credited back.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay. So it wasn't...
MR. MACHIDA: So not only was the State credited back, but the counties as well, too.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
MR. MACHIDA: So this is how it worked as an example.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: So everyone...let's say currently we get about $500 million from all employers. And
so let's say the County of Maui's share is, out of the 500 million, let's say it's about 20 million.
And so let's say that we had excess earnings of about 100 million. And let's say of that excess
earnings, if it were to be allocated, 2 million would be...or let's say 5 million, excuse me, would
be allocated to the County of Maui. Instead of giving us 20 million as a required contribution,
you would give us 20 minus the 5, so you would just give us 15 instead. And so that's how it
worked. So instead of giving us what was originally the required contribution, they would give
us all employers, net after allocating the excess earnings.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So we all had our hands in the cookie jar so to speak. What is
our funded ratio in comparison to other states? I mean where do we rank?
MR. MACHIDA: We're in the last quartile, so in the last 25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But where are we in that quartile, are we at the bottom or the middle or
the upper end?
MR. MACHIDA: I know of, and believe it or not, I know of some pension funds that are in the 30 to 40
percentiles. So although...I would venture to say that we're probably, in that quartile, probably
in the middle to bottom of that quartile. But there are a number of funds that are even lower than
we are.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we have the same challenge, here, even though this is a prefunded
program, we still have a significant exposure. And our exposure is the 237 million?
MR. MACHIDA: Well that's, even though really we only did this just to show what it would be if we
were to allocate it, technically, the actuary just came up with a methodology to try to show you
what the County of Maui's portion would he if it were able to allocate it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And I wanna thank you for your work to eliminate the spiking. I
know it's not as a part of the whole underfunding, it's not a large number. It's something that's
absolutely outrageous to anyone that I've talked to and explained it. And you've got it in the
Conference committee which, you know, many people don't know is like the end of the fourth
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quarter in the legislative process. Back when, you know, back when I was in the Legislature
which was about 15, 16 years ago, your predecessors brought us exactly the same issue, and we
couldn't even get it out of the Labor committee on either side. So you guys are doing really
well. I wish you all the best because it's one of the most disgusting, despicable practices that I
can imagine because by working, as you say, working a lot of overtime in three years, you're
able to, in your example, quadruple your retirement payment. And anyone who's on a salary like
teachers and others aren't in a position to do that. And it just...it's just something that has to be
fixed. And I just did a quick calculation. If somebody has...just using your example of
$120,000, the difference between what they should have been paid or might have been paid and
what they're going to get paid, over a 30-year period, it's $2.7 million. That's just one person.
And that's just...it's just outrageous that we're allowing that to happen and allowing people to
take an undue or unearned amount out of the fund to the exposure of everybody else. So I
congratulate you for getting it this far. I don't know how the hell you did it, but hopefully we'll
be able to get it out in full form. I...before I finish, this is my last comment. But I am concerned
about one thing you said. and that is that it won't take effect for three years?
MR. MACHIDA: Oh, for current employees. So there's really three components to the bill. Number
one, for new hires, so the new hires are July 1, 2012, that will take effect on July 1, 2012 for
them. For the existing hires or the current employees, there's a three-year delay. And within
that three year delay, though, the employers would have to pay for that unfunded portion until
it's effective for the current employees which would be on July 1 st , 2015. And...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So in effect, we're allowing current employees that three years -MR. MACHIDA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --in order to generate...so it doesn't stop the problem for any current
employees?
MR. MACHIDA: That is correct, it wouldn't stop the problem for the three-year period. What it does
do, though, it enables the system for that three-year period at least to be properly funded for
those individuals. And one of the things that was discussed at the Board level in terms of why
the three-year delay was also...it gave the employers the opportunity and employees to
communicate this so that all employees would understand the impact of what would be
forthcoming to work out any issues before that three-year period lapsed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I wish we could just slam the door on it, but thank you for all
your work.
MR. MACHIDA: And I'd like to say, too, that really a lot of the thanks should go to the Board of
Trustees, Director Young as well. He's one of the eight trustees. Because they have had...and
took the step, the necessary step. And it was by consensus. It was all trustees, it wasn't...it was
unanimous. And so it's through their efforts as well as others that this initiative has gone...been
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able to get through to Conference committee for that matter. And as you said, Councilmember
White, it's not that easy to get measures through.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Well I appreciate it. It's...you know, when we're this far
unfunded, every little bit helps.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And now you know why my...it's this far because
you got three years. That's all part of the deal. You know, it don't take a fool to see that part
right away. On top of everything else, the other reason it's this far is because the reality of the
most devastating downturn in our economy has hit us so hard they had no choice. It wasn't a.
choice anymore. Even they knew they wouldn't be at a job, they may not get any retirement.
And I'll say it in this manner, I learnt a long time ago, I never trusted anybody's retirement. I've
always had my own. And today I only depend on my own. I never comp anything else outside
because I learned, trust anyone, and that's what's usually the results you get, right here, okay.
The way life is, you know, but unfortunately lot of people don't think that way. I took the five
and ten dollar a month, put aside money; and today, even my wife is amazed how much money
compounds even at five percent interest. My warning to the public, take care of yourself, 'cause
if you don't, nobody else will. You see Social Security, you see this, you see everything; and
now we gotta fix the problem. If I go into depth in what I really think of this, I just going bore
everybody so I'm gonna let the guru like we all put him in, Mr. Hokama, really, you know, get
more in-depth in this. We're paying for the sins of the past, bottom line; and these bills
hopefully will pass to make the change. But I'm sorry for you, Mr. Ueoka, you're getting,
pardon the expression, the shaft. Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama? And Mr. Scott Kaneshina.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's quite candid. That was quite candid from Mr. Victorino, Chairman.
But I do wanna thank Mr. Machida and of course Director Young. You know, you come to a
point where your choices are so limited, you know, more than likely you gonna end up doing the
right thing because your options have been pretty much eliminated. And, for me, I hate to say
it's, for me, a 40-year issue, 40 years. For me, started in 1972, okay, and here it goes back to the
'65, '66 component era. But I will tell you that, you know, it was much...very different...the
State government was very different, State revenues was much different under the Burns and
then Ariyoshi administrations. And then with, you know, from Eddie Tam to Mayor Carvalho,
were different times, different situations; and that's why in '78, that the constitutional convention
language that they have brought up is now constitutionally mandates or requirements were part
of the consideration. Anyway, in hindsight, it was one of those that also included that after I
think three years you give back to the taxpayers some form of rebate or credit. You know,
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in...that's, you know, hindsight you always get perfect vision when you can look back. And,
you know, but I will say that part of the issue is exactly what Mr. Machida was covering. And it
was political issues and political forces that skimmed the surplus or cream of the investments to
offset potential General Fund or personal income tax increases, okay. But instead of doing the
right thing in taxation at that point in time, and as Mr. Young brought with OPEB, if we took
care of this at day one or step one, the whole issue of what is the liability today would be very,
very different and much more palatable. So I can appreciate that. And then, of course,
Mr. White, you know, stepped into it when it was already being what I call "rated", the surpluses
to offset additional requirements of General Fund for State programs. And I can bore you with,
you know, what we should...what we did and why we shouldn't have done it, you know, and
that...but that's for another time. I think what currently, though, makes sense for us in the
reporting of these two gentlemen, particularly with the spiking concern still open, the door
slightly open, is the need for us to review the Premium Pay request in our budget and to ensure
that Department of Management, through the Managing Director, talks to every department
head, division head, supervisor, regarding the authorization of overtime. That we can do
immediately. It can be an internal policy from the Mayor, that overtime will not be allowed
unless it is signed off by X amount of people and it has to be justified, okay. 'Cause I just
looked at three employees in three different departments, and my calculations is already if they
retire tomorrow, they all going get more than $1 million extra in their retirement pay, okay.
That's the reality. The sad reality is, you jeopardize the rest of those that were pretty much up
and up and deserving employees upon their retirement, okay. Well you heard it, you know,
comes to a point where the bond these people, constitutional requirements, we're gonna be
required to increase taxes to pay primary or paramount obligations and there is no choice. Part
of our job is to make the taxpayers and the residents of this County know exactly what their bill
is and why we are gonna consider certain maybe painful, but as they both said, it's gonna be
more painful later than doing it now. And that's why it's also my...been my concern, cash flow
and debt ratios, Chairman. You cannot have it both ways. You cannot keep reducing revenue
and keep reducing...increasing debt. It screwed the Federal Government, it screwed the State, it
screwed the world, okay. We better learn by now that this is not the way to go by going with
credit cards. We gotta go with cash more than less. And so that just verified what, you know,
my mantra has been for 15 years, and it put us in a position that we have options still yet,
Chairman. You know, and then we had foresight from Director Young, we got in that OPEB
component, we had envisioning through Charter amendments to allow us to create emergency
funds so that the people knew instead of hiding Carryover/Savings, was upfront to prepare for
days like this. And again, you know, I appreciate the efforts of Mr. Machida because I wish
previous trustees had that fortitude and willingness to make the right choices. That was part of
my problem with the previous trustees and lack of financial understanding of what this type of
funds and requirements of fiduciary responsibility mean because I think we'd be far ahead if they
all took tests including those...some of them at the Legislature regarding financial fiduciary
responsibilities. We would be in a better world today, Chairman. Thank you.
CIIAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wow, that was good. I wanted to ask, Mr. Machida, you know, you
said if we have a hiring freeze or lower increase in payroll, that's less contributions. But on the
other side, if we increase payroll, doesn't that push the liability up further if we add more
personnel? You're gonna get more money now, but when they retire, it's gonna be even bigger?
That's what we're struggling with today during our budget, do we add E/Ps or do we not or take
`em away? I see that there's consequences both ways. Which is the better way in your opinion
for the fund?
MR. MACHIDA: It would depend on how large the increases would be because...and it would depend
on how...at what stage the employees are within their career. As an example, many of them who
have, let's say, 25, 30 years already, would probably already have their high compensation
levels. So even if you were to stabilize their pay, then you're not gonna increase the pension
liability 'cause they already earned it already, they already...they have already gotten it. When
you have newer employees, their earning power will increase over the next 20 to 30 years, and
who knows what it would be after they finish their 20 to 30-year career. And if that escalation is
much higher than the contribution levels that we get for them, then our unfunded situation would
grow even more. But if we're able to get more in a way of contributions, then to meet those
increases, then we'll be better off So it just depends on where they might be at in their stage of
their careers as well as what's in store for them paywise in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, but I'm talking about adding new employees as opposed to...
MR. MACHIDA: No, new employees probably will come in at the lower level as an example.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: And so from that standpoint, from the current payroll, that might be better for the
employer's budget. From our standpoint, depending on if these are new hires and how long they
work. In other words, if they work let's say two to three years then leave, and then we have to
refund them what they put in, and then we have contributions and the interest that they earn, then
it might not be as beneficial to us as if we're able to earn over a 30-year period before they retire.
So it just depends, too, on what they do in their career.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Young?
MR. YOUNG: Councilor, I would just add some, not as a trustee, but as a fellow employer in the ERS.
What you have to look at is a risk issue when it comes to hiring new employees as it relates to
pension systems and fringe benefits. Because as Councilor White pointed out, there are some
employees that are more apt to avail themselves of overtime which is a big driver in the
unfunded liability. It's big. And the counties, compared to the State, if you look at the
percentage of employees that have opportunity for overtime, therefore, will contribute to an
unfunded liability, it is far greater at the county jurisdictions than it is at the State because I
have...the majority of employees at the State that I have, do not have possibility of overtime,
they're strict salaries. That's not true at the County level. And if you want to know why
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unfunded liability's important to the counties, it's not a State issue; and it's not a State ERS
issue. It is because Hawaii Revised Statutes, if there is an unfunded liability, the Legislature is
compelled by statute to re-examine the contribution rates for all governmental employees in the
State and that includes county employees. That is the reason one factor in the pension reform
bill, last year, the contribution rates for all employees, all employees, is being increased for the
employer. So your cost for employees --- current, present, and future, is gonna be more expensive
just because of the unfunded liability issue. And that is the same relevance for taxpayers as it
relates to EUTF. Any unfunded liability in this area means the taxpayers will have to pay more
to fund up. So when it comes to hiring new employees—and this is what the Legislature
struggles with at the same time with the State as an employer is any new hire employee, it's
not...the true cost of an employee is not their annual salary, it is their fringe benefits is their
annual expense. And the fringe benefits actually, in many cases, exceeds the cost of the salary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: And, Fringe Benefits, even in the County budget if I remember is hidden, it's masked.
You don't see the true cost of an individual employee, the same is true at the State. So people
can be lulled into false sense of security that when you add a new employee it's only $50,000,
it's not, it's the fringe benefit. And then when you talk about the long-term cost of adding that
employee, we've talked earlier today, they accrue benefits...employees accrue benefits all the
way up until the time they vest. Once they vest, the cost of that liability immediately increases
significantly. So when you talk about adding a $50,000 employee for year one, the costs are
significantly less even though it's more than 50,000. But as you move closer to five years, ten
years, twenty-five years, thirty years, that cost to the employer grows faster on the fringe
benefits' side, on the liability...long-term liability side, than it does on the annual operating cost.
So for an employer like the State of Hawaii, what we look at is for departments that are
requesting for additional positions, you must weigh the cost of providing critical governmental
services to the public that the public expects and requires, but also to be transparent and truthful
about how...what is the true cost of that service because it is not $50,000 a year. Taxpayers need
to know that it's not just adding one body and coming up with $50,000 and that's gonna afford
them an additional body. That's not...and departments also need to learn that in the State I'm
speaking from the State, but I know the County's the same way—fringe benefits for employees
are not embedded in the individual departments. So it's not like when a department comes in
and asks me, at the State, for five new positions. They don't have to bear the true and total cost
of funding that employee, and I know the same is true here at the County of Maui as well. So I
would suggest, as a...from one employer to the next, that you need to think seriously about the
true risk cost of the total liability across a longer spectrum than just annually. You may only
have control of your budget annually, but you need to think about it in the long term. And these
unfunded liability issues or total pension and fringe benefit liabilities needs to be part of that
computation and consideration in your mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So in essence, it...in short, no? Don ...no new employees?
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MR. YOUNG: No. Councilor, the State of Hawaii, we advocating for a number of new positions, but
again that advocation comes with...after a thorough deliberation -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --of understanding what is the true cost in identifying services that are critically needed
to core governmental services. So -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: --you know, it's not about completely eliminating growth of positions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And thank you. Lastly, Mr. Machida, you know, are there
county representatives...employer representatives on your hoard? I know...I think there's an
issue with 'cm on EUTF Board, but on your board are there county, either administrative or
legislative representatives on your board?
MR. MACHIDA: Well, actually, really when you look at it, they represent all memberships, but if
you're asking me if there's somebody from the City or the County, an employee, who's on the
Board, yes, we do. We have a firefighter, the Deputy Chief, for the City and County of
Honolulu.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For me...i believe, Mr. Chair, one of our HSAC things was to get a
County...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, someone from the Council level or administration level to sit in as one
of the trustees.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Has that legislation gone through, Mr. Chair'?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: I don't think so. No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What are your thoughts on having somebody at this level from each
county on your board? 'Cause they represent the employers.
MR. MACHIDA: Well I can...
MR. YOUNG: . . . (inaudible) . .
MR. MACHIDA: Well I can...you can speak from a director's standpoint. I can speak to the numbers.
I think eight is...eight has been working well for us in terms of the numbers. In terms of whether
there's a need to have county, you know, representation, I'll let Director Young answer that, too.
But all eight members are really fiduciaries for the benefit of all members wherever they come
from, whether it be the State, the City, or the counties. They're supposed to look out for the best
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interest not for any one particular group in particular. Although, we do have a, by statute, we
have a teacher that's a required person to be a teacher on the trustee...or the Board of Trustees.
But then again, that person is supposed to represent all employees, all members.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well I'm sorry, I'm talking about employers not employees. That's an
employee representative. Do we have any employer representatives other than Mr. Young?
MR. MACHIDA: No, we don't.
MR. YOUNG: And I would tell you again, as an employer, the...my seat on the Board is Ex-Officio so
it's whoever the Budget and Finance Director is appointed by the Governor. But to be clear,
there are no constituencies when you're talking about trust fiduciaries, okay. So the teacher
representative, or even for me, I don't represent solely the employers. I represent all the
beneficiaries, and the employers are considered beneficiaries of that trust. So that's a clear
distinction to make in that I wouldn't want—and I'm not only telling County of Maui this, I tell
all the county...the other county finance directors as well I don't want any of the counties to
think that getting a county representative would imply that you have a...an employer constituent
representation on there. Because that's not what being a trustee is. Now the composition of the
Board, if you don't already know, is there are four trustees that are elected...I'm...what...I'm
sorry there's -MR. MACHIDA: There's four.
MR. YOUNG: --there's four trustees that are elected as part of employee or retired group. There's
three trustees that are appointed by the Governor, two of which will now likely have to have
investment background. So there's no investment background experience necessary per se for
the employee trustees. But two of three that the Governor appoints will have to have investment
background. And then there's the last seat, the eighth seat, is an Ex-Officio seat that is held by
the B and F Director. I'm not sure what's the original intent of having the B and F Director be
the Ex-Officio seat on there. It...I don't treat it as representing the employer or employers, but I
think the composition of the Board, currently, there is former county employees. In fact, one
trustee, the trustee Mr. Machida mentioned, is a current county employee, but 1 believe one of
the other trustees actually has county...has previously worked on the county level. And then the
rest of the trustees are current governmental employees with the exception of one...I'm sorry
two -MR. MACHIDA: Two retiree.
MR. YOUNG: --two trustees. So the composition is fine. I don't think an additional number in trustee
really matters per se. But I think what we wanna be clear on is it's not about representing
constituencies. That's to be clear. And there is an avenue for a county employer representative
on the Board and that is by virtue of getting appointed by the Governor to the seat. So that is a
potential that is there.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. I know Mr. Young and Mr. Machida has a flight at
2 o'clock. So...and, also, we do have the auditors that must catch a flight at four. So we'll
continue with the questioning up to Member Baisa and we'll break for lunch. And then after
lunch, we'll bring in the auditors. So, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Just following up with this train of thought right here
in regards to a representation from this type of body. The people you're speaking about seems
like...we're all recipients, you know, I understand that in the end. But a body like us who has to
juggle balancing budgets, and, you know, I just wanna thank Mr. Hokama, he's been...he can
say, "I told you so" 'cause he's been saying this throughout this entire budget session, "What
about unfunded liabilities? What about..." And this is why. And I'm so thankful for shedding,
you know, light and more detail upon what that exactly means. 'Cause I had to go and ask him,
"What are you keep talking about?" So now I know exactly, and it's very, very disheartening
and extremely depressing, but it's something that we gotta face and we gotta deal with. And I
thank you, two, for being there and explaining this to us. So I think we would like to see I think
a representation from our behalf and from our mindset how we need to figure out what this is,
how we're going to deal with it, how we're gonna get the money to fund it. You know, and that
Act 29, my question is say all things go well, it's approved at the Leg., is there a timeline, have
you predicted when, once this takes effect, when we can start getting towards that hundred
percent, you know, funded? I mean is there any...I know there's a lot of factors to figure in, but
have anyone like kind of made out a little timeline to this effect?
MR. MACHIDA: In terms of -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The Act 29 moratorium.
MR. MACHIDA: --estimating to get to a hundred percent?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. MACHIDA: It probably won't he in the next 20 to 30 years at the earliest.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And that average of $13 million gonna be assessed by all
employers such as ourselves, the County, how is that...once this leg., the spiking...pension
spiking legislation happens, is that like one lump sum, you know, charge from us incremental...I
mean how is that gonna...well how do we need to address that as people who are...might have to
pay this?
MR. MACHIDA: It's...oh...
MR. YOUNG: No, go ahead.
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MR. MAC-11IDA: It's evolving in terms of...they haven't had discussions or they will have discussions
this Friday on it. And I can tell you what it was before then. What it was before then was, it's
supposed to he paid by the next fiscal year in which the person retires. So, in other words, let's
say if somebody retires on July 1 st , 2012, and they have found to have or meet the criteria of high
compensation, then the county or the employers will have until Fiscal Year 2014 to make the
payment, the next fiscal year.
MR. YOUNG: So again, as an employer, to be clear, the bill is in Conference, it's not a foregone
conclusion that it will pass. There is some objections, most notably from unions. You don't
know, an employer does not know when a spiking event is occurring. You only know that
at...after retirement when that employee retirement. There is no way of knowing for certain as
the employee is going...is working their career, that they are in fact spiking their retirement.
You can only know that looking backwards. So for that reason, if that bill should happen to pass
in its current form, employers will...who...when an employee is determined to have effectively
spiked their pension benefit and, therefore, an unfunded liability issue has erupted and an
employer's gonna have to make the system whole, you'll know at that time, but you'll know it
looking backwards. So even if the bill was to pass, I don't think you'd have any budgetary
implications for your current session that you're going through now. But be advised that if that
bill does pass, you should he aware that your next...next year, your budget deliberations will
have to take into account how much of that potential retirement spiking issues you have out
there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, also, real quickly, Chair, thank you for touching
upon the fact if they're auditing and checking in on people and to see if they're still alive. Is
that...I...do you do this internationally? 'Cause I'm sure there's people who retire here and then
move back to their country of origin or what have you. So does that also...are you...do you
fbilow up on that, when people actually leave our state...country?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, we do. So if it just so happens they fall into that category that when we have to
send confirmations to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: --then we'll send it to whatever country or other state that they might reside in.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And last, but not least, I think Mr. Hokama mentioned that
we can address the overtime issue. This whole, you know, which allows for people to sorta, you
know, do the ERS benefit abusing thing so that hopefully our departments are all being aware of
what's going on and that. But also, Mr. Young, you mentioned that unless we get a new revenue
stream infused into this State, into our counties, what have you, we will not be able to keep up
the pace of this prefunding. And so my question is, have you folks, you know, brilliant minds
come together to figure out, what is this? What is that new revenue stream or what our potentials
or who are we reaching out to, you know, and the rest of the world or what have you to infuse
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this? 'Cause I mean it's not enough for us to just sit here and understand. That's what we need,
but, okay, great. What are we gonna do about it? So I'm just...that's just a question, you know.
MR. YOUNG: The Governor has, as part of his New Day Plan, identified a number of potential revenue
streams. We've worked to adapt and revise a more comprehensive plan in terms of what State
government could look like. It does involve restructuring a number of programs, a number of
funding mechanisms embedded in that discussion is some of the discussion that you probably
read about in the local paper. Discussions about items such as gambling, G.E. tax increases,
increases of fees, development of special funds, development of revenue funds, enterprise funds,
consolidating and restructuring individual governmental programs; all of those, are part of a
much bigger picture in terms of how to diversify the revenue stream. And it's not necessarily
finding new taxes, it's about rightsizing current taxes. And it also includes rightsizing
government.
COI 1NCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: And that's where reorganizing and restructuring the number of programs fall. County of
Maui I think is probably in the same situation because again it's all relative where this storm is
building on the horizon, it's a big expense that if...depending when you start, it depends on how
severe you have to look at the measure. So for the State of Hawaii, the State is starting late so a
lot of the measures may sound rather more severe when you read about it in the paper, but it is
part of an overall program that's being deliberated. And there is no universal agreement -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --if you, you know, based on what you read in the paper. There is...it's pretty clear,
there is no universal agreement in terms of how diversification of the revenue stream is to be
done.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Young and Mr. Machida, for being here.
Thank you, Chair, for bringing them.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you, Chair. Being at the end of the row isn't fun because most of
the discussion has been held and I'm looking at the clock. However, I just wanna say one thing,
I'd like to thank Mr. Machida for all the hard work he's done. You've done a yeoman's job.
And it's really, really nice to see the kind of recommendations and work coming out of your
office. Thank you very much for, you know, taking this seriously and trying to do something.
And I am very much, you know, in support of how you're trying to deal with this spiking issue
`cause it's been an issue for a very, very long time. And it is larger than overtime. It's also the
folks who, in the last three years of their employment, get promoted to a huge job that changes
the whole retirement picture; and they haven't contributed throughout their entire time with us.
So, you know, we...this is a bigger problem than we're talking about today, and I know you're
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well aware of it so I'm not going to belabor it. I think you guys are doing a great job, you're on
it, and we wanna partner with you, we wanna pay our bill, and we wanna take care of our people.
So thank you very much.
MR. MACHIDA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Again, Mr. Machida, Mr. Young, thank you for comim2. to Maui,
providing us with representation regards to ERS and OPEB. I think all of us gained a lot today.
Surely I gained a lot in regards to possibility of looking at Premium time versus hiring new
people because Member White has been, you know, advocating that once you hire one or two
people, you add, you know, you may triple your cost in one year's time. So, you know, those are
the things that I guess, you know, we need to consider either Premium time or you hire new
people to do the work. So, again, thank you very much.
NOTE: BF-I deferred to end of calendar for further discussion.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, we'll take our lunch break. And then...one hour is okay?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 1:30.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: 1:30? Okay. We'll reconvene at 1:30. This meeting is in...recess.
(gavel). .
RECESS:

12:26 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:38 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
reconvened.
ITEM BF-3:

. (gavel). .

The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now

FISCAL YEAR 2011 COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT
(CC 12-60)

ITEM BF-8:

DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY'S FINANCIAL AUDIT REPORT
(CC 12-62)

ITEM BF-9:

SINGLE AUDIT REPORT (CC 12-61)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, the next three items on the agenda is BF-3, Fiscal Year 2011
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report; BF-8, Department of Water Supply's Financial Audit
Report; and BF-9, Single Audit Report. We do have with us this afternoon, Ralph Kanetoku and
Joel Zablan from Kobayashi, Kanetoku, Doi, Lum & Yasuda CPAs LAX and also
Jeffrey Girdner from Taketa, Iwata, Hara & Associates, LLC. And at this time, I'd like to turn
over the mic to Ralph.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25,2012

MR. KANETOKU: Thank you. Mr. Chair, Members, we're here to present the results of our audit of
the financial statements of the County of Maui for the year ended June 30 th , 2011. We have
previously distributed a handout with our presentation materials. And if we could start on
Page 1. We have our presentation agenda. What we would like to do this afternoon is start off
with discussing the scope of our services and the report deliverables; talk about what the County
Council has engaged us to do and what reports we've delivered to the County Council; talk about
information on the conduct of our audit, our professional standards require us to communicate to
those charged with governance certain matters pertaining to the conduct of our audit so we'd like
to touch upon some matters there; and then we're gonna discuss some of the audit findings and
recommendations that were identified as part of our financial audit and of...and in connection
with our single audit of the federal grants. After that, we'd be happy to answer any questions
that you have or provide clarification for any matters that we discussed during our presentation.
So starting...going to Page 2, the Scope of Services, we audited the basic financial statements of
the County of Maui for the year ended June 30, 2011. We also audited, separately, the financial
statements of the Department of Water. And because the County expended in excess of
$35 million in federal funds, we also performed a single audit in accordance with OMB Circular
A-133. Our field work, we conducted our field work in the period July through November of
last year, and we issued the CAFR I mean we issued our opinion on the CAFR in December of
last year. There's four reports that we delivered to you: the Independent Auditors' Report, our
Report on Internal Control and Compliance based on our audit of the financial statements, we
issued single audit reports and we issued required communication reports. So starting with our
Independent Auditors' Report, in that report, well we say is that we performed the audit in
accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and government auditing standards. We
also provide our opinion on the financial statements. So based upon our audit, it's our opinion
that the financial statements of the County of Maui as well as Department of Water is fairly
presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The second report we
issued was the Report on Internal Control and Compliance. To summarize that report, we
indicate that we found no material weaknesses in the internal controls and no material instances
of non-compliance. There are a couple significant deficiencies that we identified, and Jeff will
be discussing those findings and recommendations in a little bit. The third type of reports are the
single audit reports. In those reports, we say that we give an unqualified opinion on the schedule
of expenditure of federal awards. So that's the schedule that's provided to the Federal
Government that summarizes all the federal grants that...and the Federal expenditures for the
year ended June 30 th , 2011. And again we issued an unqualified opinion on that schedule.
Based upon our single-audit procedures, we...it's our opinion that the County complied with all
applicable compliance requirements that was direct and material to the federal programs. And
we identified no material weaknesses in internal control over compliance. And again we noted a
few single-audit findings which Jeff will be going over shortly. We did audit seven major
programs as part of the single audit as identified on Page 3. And our required communications
letters, we issued required communications letters for both the County audit as well as the
Department of Water, and we'll be discussing the significant matters with you at this point. So
on Page 4, we...are all the discussion topics related to the conduct of our audit. And on Page 5,
we start on the detail of those discussion topics. So if I could turn your attention to Page 5, Our
Responsibility under Professional Standards. We're responsible for conducting our audit in
-48-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25,2012

accordance with all professional standards. So as previously stated, the applicable standards are
government auditing standards and generally accepted auditing standards. We're also
responsible for expressing an opinion on the financial statements being audited. So the financial
statements are the responsibility of management with the oversight of the County Council.
So...our responsibility is to audit those statements and render our opinion as to whether or not
it's in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. And again we have issued
unqualified ()pinions on those statements. We're also responsible for considering internal
controls to determine the extent of our audit work and not to provide assurance on internal
controls. So we don't give an opinion on internal control, but we consider internal control to
determine the extent of our audit work in order to render an opinion on those financial
statements. And, finally, we're responsible for discussing significant matters related to our audit
that are relevant to the responsibilities of the County Council. So we do it in two ways. We do it
in writing, we issue the required communications letters; and then we're doing it today, orally,
going over the pertinent matters. Okay. Going on to Page 6, Qualitative Aspects of Accounting
Policies, the significant accounting policies of the County can be found in Note I to the basic
financial statements. There was one adoption of a new accounting statement in the current year.
Statement 54, Fund Balance Reporting and Government Fund Type Definitions. So as the title
indicates, there's two parts to this standard that was adopted this year. The first part of it created
new fund balance classifications for your governmental financial statements. So, previously,
those fund balances in each of your funds were classified as either reserved or unreserved.
Under the GASB 54, the fund balances are classified depending on the level of constraints put
upon how funds can be spent in those various funds. So under GASB 54, there...the County has
four fund balance classifications: restricted, committed, assigned, unassigned. So there is a
difference when you look at the balance sheet you'll see that the fund balances are classified a
little different than in previous years. Restricted fund balance is the highest level of constraint,
it's constraint by State Statute and County Charter and all the way down to unassigned where
there's no constraints on those fund balances. The second part of GASB 54 relates to the
clarification of the type of funds. So the impact on the financial statements for the County of
Maui is that certain funds previously classified as special revenue funds are recorded as...are
included in General Fund in the current year, and this is primarily your OPEB fund. So while
that fund was, in previous years, classified as a special revenue fund this year, the OPEB fund is
part of the General Fund. Okay. Accounting Estimates, accounting estimates are an integral part
of the financial statements. All financial statements contain accounting estimates to various
degrees. The more significant accounting estimates for the County include the allowance for
doubtful accounts. So the...this estimate is based on the collection experience of the County for
the various receivables recorded on...in the financial statements. Another significant estimate is
the valuation of auction rate securities. Those...the valuation was based on the settlement
agreement with Merrill Lynch to determine its fair value. The depreciation of capital assets,
those estimates are based on the useful lives determined by the management of the County. For
the claims and judgments liability, we...those are based on estimates provided by Corp. Counsel
and experience based on the workers' comp experience. And then the accrued postemployment
benefits, your OPEB liability was based on the actuarial report for the County. For all of the
estimates, we evaluate the key factors, the key methodologies and assumptions used to develop
those estimates. And in our opinion, we believe that those estimates are fairly presented. On
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Page 8, we're also required to discuss with you corrected and uncorrected audit adjustments. So
the more significant audit adjustments related to an one point [sic] million dollar audit
adjustment to reduce real property tax revenues. So based upon our test work, an adjustment was
made to reduce real property tax revenues by $1.8 million. The second adjustment that was
recorded relates to Kalbert's discussion this morning as it relates to the OPEB and the deposits
into the EUTF. The County, like most of the other participants in the EUTF, was notified in the
past year that deposits made to the EUTF did not meet the criteria of a irrevocable trust fund. So
as Kalbert mentioned, what that resulted in is a gross-up of your balance sheet. Because the
obligation could not he reduced because it didn't meet criteria. But again there's a
corresponding increase in other assets and deposits there. So as for unrecorded, uncorrected
audit adjustments, we noted no significant unrecorded audit adjustments. Okay. We
encountered no significant difficulties in dealing with management in performing our audit.
There were some issues related to obtaining certain information, for example, the investment
information that Jeff will discuss. But there was no significant...what we would define as
"significant difficulties". We found the Finance Department to be helpful and cooperative
throughout the audit. We had no disagreements with management on financial accounting
reporting or auditing matters. And just for your information, as part of our audit evidence, we
did obtain certain representations for management and through a management representation
letter dated December, 2011. We are required by professional standards to inform you of any
independence-related relationships that our firm has with the County of Maui, and we do confirm
that we are independent of the County of Maui. Jeff will now present our findings and
recommendations identified during our audit.
MR. GIRDNER.: Good afternoon, Chairman and Members of the Council. As...what Ralph has just
done is kinda summarized what our responsibilities are in performing our audit engagement for
the County of Maui. And he went over some of the adjustments that we found that we needed to
ask the County Finance Department to make based on our audit tests and that type of thing.
What you have on Page 10 are essentially an outline of the findings that we had...that we made
as we went through our audit procedures, okay. We do both control testing procedures on the
internal controls, and we also do what I refer to as "substantive tests" where we're doing tests
directly on the balances of the financial statements. These are kind of a mixture of deficiencies
that we found in the accounting system and in the internal controls at the Department of Finance
as we conducted those control testing and those substantive testing procedures. The first one is,
this is again this...I will indicate the findings as I go through 'cm, ones that are kind of a repeat
from the prior years as we go through 'em. The first one on your...on Page 10, submitted
timesheets continue to lack proper authorization and contain incomplete hours. I think this
finding can be associated with the turmoil and that type of thing involved in the conversion of
the...to the new automated payroll system. We did note during our testing, and this was
predominantly control testing, we did note some improvements in the timesheets, in the manual
timesheets that we tested. And our testing that we did on the departments that had converted to
the automated system seemed to go well, okay. But we did still find some deficiencies in some
of the employees that we selected for testing. Number two, the hank reconciliation for the
general operating account contains reconciling items for unrecorded deposits and fund transfers.
This item kind of points out on the reconciliations performed by finance at the end of the year,
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it's...I would categorize it as kind of a strange reconciliation. Your reconciliation should
essentially reconcile from your bank balance to your general ledger book balance. But what
happens then there is a reconciliation that's done to a...another balance and you have unrecorded
transactions in there, in the reconciliation, okay. So essentially you have reconciling items for
unrecorded transactions into your general ledger. So there appears to be some timing and some
delays in getting some of these transactions recorded at the end of the year. And that's why we
are kind of taking exception to this. I can see where maybe during interim, financial statements
on a quarterly basis, you would have something like that, but, you know, I would say that at the
end of the year when we're really trying to close out our books, we should make sure that all of
these transactions are recorded and we're reconciling to what the actual cash balance is on the
books. The year-end real property tax revenue accrual information was incorrect. This has
actually been kind of an issue in prior years also, but in this year and for Fiscal Year 2011, we
were submitted what were represented to us to be the final financial statements for...or June 30.
And when we started on our substantive work on the accrual balances on real property tax, we
just found some significant errors. It's an unusual calculation, it's not a normal accrual
calculation for a receivable of real property tax. "Cause you have the statutory 60-day element
involved in there, and it's actually called a "modified accrual basis" under governmental
accounting standards so it's not your usual accrual calculation. But we ended up having to assist
significantly in making sure that this entry could get recorded properly. Number four, journal
entries were not consistently reviewed and authorized by someone other than the individual
posting the journal entries. This is again another kind of carried forward finding from prior
years. Unusual amount, I think it's a nature of the accounting system and here in the County of
Maui that there are a lot of journal entries that are used to record transactions rather than
standard cash disbursement, cash receipt type of journal entries into the general ledger. And
we...in our testing of a sample of journal entries, we just...we came across a few that just did not
appear to be authorized, there was not the evidence of those being authorized to be recorded.
Number five, excessive time is spent by Department of Finance personnel to review and correct
general ledger errors made by designated accounting personnel at the department level. This
again is another carry-forward finding. This kind of relates to the lack of accountability by some
of the accounting individuals in the other departments to the people who are managing the
general ledger in the Department of Finance. And there is...we found in our testing that again
entries made by departmental personnel had to be found and had to be corrected. They do have a
pretty good review process in place in the Department of Finance to catch large error entries such
as these. And so there is a review process, they do get caught; but there's a lot of time spent in
reviewing the non-finance personnel's entries into the general ledger. Receivables and advances
from federal and state level were not completely reconciled. Again this is another item that
kinda carries over from prior years, okay. And this is a year-end procedure that should be
performed pretty extensively over your federal grant programs. Most of your federal grants are
received on an expenditure reimbursement basis. So at the end of the year, if you've spent grant
money under an approved and authorized grant and you haven't been reimbursed yet, you should
have a receivable written...recorded on your balance sheet. And the inverse is also in the rare
situation where you receive grant money in advance and you haven't actually incurred
expenditures, there should be another reflection on your balance sheet as deferred revenue. And
so the reconciliation process of this, it still needs some work. I would say that there were

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2012

definitely improvements over the prior few years in this area, some significant improvements I
would say. But 1 think...and I think those improvements came with some collaboration, a lot
more collaboration between the Finance individuals and the people in the departments that
manage these grants. I think that's where the big improvement was made. The next item is
complete and accurate subsidiary data to support the County's investment portfolio balances and
transactions were not available. This is a new item, this item kind of correlates with another
finding under the single audit area that I'll touch on in a little bit. I think this area is...can
somewhat be attributable to the change in the administration that we had during the course, the
ending of Fiscal Year 2011. The Treasury position was actually vacant for probably about five
or six months I think. And so...but this area, this item, really contributed to a lot of excess time
on our part in conducting the audit 'cause we ended up having to essentially formulate this
information and then try to substantiate it through audit procedures. The last item on Page 10,
difficulty in obtaining the accurate vehicle registration data to support the vehicle revenue
recorded in the County's financial statements. This is a...this is part of our analytical procedures
that we perform in the various areas of the County's operation. It's actually a pretty simple
analysis that we do. We go to the department such as vehicle registration, sewer, land...solid
waste management, those types of things; and we ask them for their data for the activity for the
year and then we simply just multiply it by the rates that are indicated in the annual budget. And
hopefully we come really close to the number that's recorded in the general ledger. If we don't,
we go to the department and we investigate that. And that's essentially' our substantive audit
procedure. In the years past, we've been able to obtain this...or this, yeah, this registration
information pretty readily. I guess, due to some changes in the...the way the software is used or
that type of thing, it was really difficult to obtain this information and again kind of slowed our
audit procedures. That kinda does it for the overall financial statement deficiency findings. The
next page, 12 [sic], is specifically to relating to the single audit, an A-133 conducted audit. And
the first one is Department of Finance experienced difficulty in producing a complete and
accurate schedule of expenditures of federal awards. This is commonly referred to as your
SEFA. This is a schedule that is extremely important, relative to your financial statements. The
Federal Government, the managing departments for your grants, they would want to know that a
SEFA is being maintained accurately by the County's Finance Department. We, again, this one
kinda relates, though, also to the change in administration. The person that was usually
responsible for preparing this final SEFA was moved out of that position prior to the end of the
audit procedures, and so that kind of contributed to this. We did have some other areas where we
did have to spend some extra time working with some of the departments to make sure we had
the correct and accurate expenditures reported on the SEFA. The next two are actually kinda
prior year...also prior year comments that we've made in the past relative to your management
of federal grants. I think, you know, this being a multiple years of myself being involved in the
engagement, I can see a turnover of employees and a turnover of people in the departments that
are managing the federal grants. And I think it would, you know, be in the best interest of the
County's management of these grants that we start looking at getting some training for some of
these people in the management of these federal grants. There are a lot of varying compliance
requirements associated with the different programs. And I think for the most part especially for
your construction grants, you have the monitoring that's done by the State because those are pass
through by the State. But there are other areas that you get the money directly from the Feds and
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it would be...it would behoove the Finance Department to get some training out in those
departments to help those people understand the responsibility for managing these grants. And
then this...the last comment here under the Single Audit Findings is another comment we've said
in the past, A-133 recommends that you have a centralized management process for managing
your federal grant awards. It's not required, it's suggested. And we've brought this comment up
in the past, and the response has always been from County finance management that we're
operating under this kind of departmental responsibility at each department responsible for. And
that's fine, that's acceptable. As long as it comes all together into that SEFA report that should
come out along with the financial statements that come out of the Department of Finance. So
that concludes my overview of the deficiencies in the Single Audit Findings, and I thank you for
your time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Okay. Members, questions for the panel this afternoon?
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How...on the first item on Page 10, "submitted
timesheets continue to lack proper authorization and contain incomplete hours", you mentioned
that most of the inconsistencies were found in the paper timesheets as opposed to in the
departments where the transition to the automated system had been completed. Is that correct?
MR. GIRDNER: That's correct, yeah, that's correct. In fact, 1...we do have a stat sheet back in our
work papers that outlines the number of deficiencies. And if I recall, I'm not even sure we had
a...an issue with the electronic system. But of the 60 or 65 individuals that we tested or sampled
that we selected, I don't...I would say that maybe only a fourth of them were from the automated
system because I think at that time we only had about two or three maybe four departments that
were on the electronic system at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And how do you go about auditing the automated system compared to
the...
MR. GIRDNER: We...there is...there should be some sort of a record of the department supervisor
authorizing, on a daily basis, the individual's input of time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, because my understanding is the functions are pretty much the
same whether it's on paper or automated. It still requires a signoff, right?
MR. GIRDNER: The functions are the same, but this is gonna be a problem as we go completely into
the automated system as to deriving our...we're gonna have to derive some new audit procedures
to more thoroughly be able to test that. Yes, you're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is your concern that the automated system can be, for lack of a better
word, the authorizations can be done by somebody other than the supervisor...
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MR. GIRDNER: I don't think that's a concern because I think that there are passwords and that type of
thing in place. I'm not super familiar with it. But my concern would be able to have the
evidence to he able to substantiate, you know, that authorizations are done. And we'll have to, in
this coming year now that we'll be almost completely on to the automated system, we'll
probably have to change our audit procedures.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would certainly appreciate an evaluation of the weaknesses in the
automated system because if I've got a password and I wanna take the day off, I give it to Riki,
and he goes ahead and authorizes what I would normally authorize then that leaves him in a
position to potentially authorize things down the road...
MR. GIRDNER: It does create...my understanding of the way the automated system, and again it's not
super strong at this point, but my understanding is that unless you ask for a printout of a...when
an authorization is done, it's pretty much all done electronically and everything. So we will have
to derive different audit procedures in the coming year.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And then maybe, you know, answers that the Administration might
have to some of my questions and I'll certainly be happy to get those later. And under the third
item, "the year-end real property tax revenue accrual information was incorrect", what was the
scale of that variance?
MR. GIRDNER: In Page...Sl 8 million in...under Ralph's...the page -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So that was the same...
MR. GIRDNER: --Page 8. It was one of, like I said, we were presented preliminary financial
statements for us, and this would have been mid to late October I believe to...on the fund side,
the fund...governmental fund financial statements to start on our substantive procedures. And
once we started on the substantive procedures for the data to back up what was recorded as an
accrual on the fund financial statements balance sheet, it just didn't work. And so we ended up
meeting with the Real Property Tax people. The data is there. They...their system is producing
the accurate data. It was just an understanding of the modified accrual basis entry that needed to
be made to get the fund financial statement balance sheet to be accurate and to get the
revenue...real property tax revenue number to be accurate.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As long as my question is, overall, it seems we've made some
improvements, but maybe to put it in a simple term, we've regressed in a few others? What
would your take in this overall evaluation, this audit?
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MR. GIRDNER: 1 would say that this was my fourth year involved as the manager of the audit. I
would say that significant improvements had been made.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GIRDNER: I think that the fact that you have two years in a row that you've met the December
31 st deadline for submitting the CAM to get your GFOA certification, I think that is a plus to the
individuals in the Finance Department. I think that there has been some improvements in other
systems and...but there are still some areas I think in the accumulation of their required data that
goes into a complete set of financial statements, there's still some work that needs to be worked
on there as far as systems to work on there and things. But, no, I see an immense amount of
improvement in accuracy over when I was first doing the audit four years ago.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. 1 mean and that's...and I commend the Department,
Mr. Agsalog and your department, for those improvements and I think and that's what the public
needs to hear that the job is being done and being done right and moving in the right direction.
And that's what I wanted to hear from you. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Happy to hear some of your comments this afternoon. So thank you very
much for your good work for the Council. You know, for me, I can understand the accrual thing,
but is that the issue is that in the getting the number or how we're booking it in the accountinv,
section? I mean I'm trying to find out where are our shortcoming is so we can then make the
appropriate adjustments whether it be new software, another type of position. I'm trying to
understand how this problem to be...
MR. GIRDNER: I'll have to be pretty frank that the meeting that we had with Real Property Tax after
they had submitted the original information and the Department of Finance recorded that into
those draft financial statements represented to us. And then we found that based on the analysis
that you have to do of that year-end accrual where the 60 days of subsequent collections get
counted in the prior fiscal year -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GIRDNER: --you have uncollectable, you have, you know, people that...bad accounts, and people
who are not paying their taxes -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GIRDNER: --those have to be accounted for properly. You have year-end amounts because
you...some people end up paying in advance and so you have an advanced amount that has to
get pulled out of there. That data can be obtained from Real Property Tax; I think there was just
a lack of understanding at Real Property Tax as to how to formulate that entry. I think what
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probably needs to happen is more of a collaboration between Finance and Real Property Tax at
the end of the year to help with that rather than having us come in and help with it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If we need to talk personnel, we have the authority to go into
executive session so you need to advise us if that is something we need to do to address these
issues. You know, the number two point kinda stood out for me especially when you talk about
the year ending because we don't close the books on June 30 th . You know, it stays open for a
period of time to do those last-minute adjustments, consolidations, and then we actually close,
you know, whatever it is 30 days or whatever is after June 30 th . So hearing your comments
about the unrecorded deposits and fund transfers, that is within a certain component of Finance
Department?
MR. GIRDNER: I can't recall the specific areas where those transfers were from and to and deposits.
But I agree with your point, is that on an interim basis, you're doing quarterly fi nancial
statements, you know, you're trying to get them out say in three weeks after the quarter and that
type of thing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GIRDNER: This type of thing maybe would be something that would be an issue on interim
financial statements. But, at year end, there should be an effort to make sure that all of the
transactions that need to be recorded into the general ledger cash accounts are recorded so that
your reconciliation between your general ledger cash book balance and your bank account
balance would more than likely only be outstanding checks and deposits in transit.
You're...that's correct. Not transactions that took place in May and say April and just had not
yet been recorded yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, 'cause I mean, for me, you know, being able to close the year
ending is very important from my standpoint as one who appropriates the money according to
what I understand is the final numbers for the year. So, you know, I'm...that we need to work
on this. We definitely need to work on this. The other area that stood out for is again one, two,
three, four, five, six, seven, "complete and accurate subsidiary data to support the County's
investment portfolio balances and transactions". That is, for me, very disturbing.
MR. GIRDNER: And that, in the past, the prior three years that I've been involved in the audit, was not
a problem. I think it's...it was definitely a transition issue. We were able to eventually obtain
kind of a very rough format of subsidiary information that had been maintained, but we ended up
having to take that information and work with it and then do our substantive procedures
necessary. And...but I can only speak to the fact that my feeling would he that this was, at this
time, was a transition, you know, issue, a personnel transition issue.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Personnel transition issue. Okay. Thank you for that comment. I guess we
need to work on that one, too. Chairman, I know others have... may have persons on the general
findings and then I'll get back --56-
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --regarding single audit. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Girdner. Question for you.
It says, "significant deficiencies", what... how significant are they? What were the potential
issues or the actual significance of these?
MR. GIRDNER: The...under our professional standards, the definition...there's essentially two
definitions of findings. There's one...there's what's referred to as a "material weakness".
Material weakness in an internal control would more than likely lead to a misstatement in the
financial statements. That's the...that's a very rough definition from our professional standards.
The other finding...definition of a finding that they outline is what's called a "significant
deficiency . It's a finding that we find...we disclose during the course of our audit procedures
where we say that it's a weakness in the control. but it's not likely that it would lead to a
misstatement or if in this situation, we were able to do enough work to mitigate that deficiency
and still achieve our audit objectives, then it would be a significant deficiency. So you have
essentially, you got a two-criteria evaluation on these findings. And our evaluation of these
findings is that they don't...these weaknesses would not lead to a material misstatement in your
financial statements.
-

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I noticed in the bigger audit that you supplied with us, that
the...you have views of responsible officials and planned corrective action, pretty much every
one of 'ern is they understand and they're working on the corrective action, is that correct?
MR. GIRDNER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Except for the motor vehicle one? I mean they understand on the
motor vehicle one it's kinda. hard to do a corrective action on that?
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah, I'm...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Now, with the vehicle registration system, you say you didn't have the
problem before then all of a sudden you did?
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah. In the prior years when I requested a outline of registered vehicles under the
different categories of registration fees, I got some pretty good information. And we were able
then to recalculate and pretty well come up with the number recorded in the general ledger.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And this time the number was...
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MR. GIRDNER: This time we had to struggle and again I think it says in their response that they had,
you know, trouble reproducing that information out of that software. We did eventually get
something. But it wasn't in the same format as in the prior years, and we were able to eventually
achieve our goal, our objective of the audit and we were able to satisfy ourselves. But it was a
real struggle.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And they...you had mentioned that there were something
different this year in that system?
MR. GIRDNER: That's what was represented to me, I'm not really quite sure I understand what the
change was. All I know was that there was a modification or a change done to their software.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I'm curious to know a little bit more about the
federal...you were mentioning that federal and state receivables in advances I guess weren't
quite adding up. And that I guess you felt that there should be more oversight or just someone in
particular to pay more attention to these numbers and to better, you know, come up with
accuracy in receiving and ledging [sic].
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah, there's...there is an individual or a position within Finance that is responsible
for the interface with the departments as far as working on the accounting for the federal grants.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. GIRDNER: This is a, I have to admit, this is a big job because of the number of grants that you
folks get and the variety of the type of grants you get. I would probably be safe in saying that it
didn't seem like a big problem until I started really trying to point it out to them that there needs
to be some reconciliation done in this area. I think over the course of the last two years, a
system...a better system, an improved system has been developed and they are doing a much
better job at this. But we did come up with some variances between what our test calculations
are and what some of the program, either receivables or a deferred revenues, would've been for a
particular grant. We did...when we tested and recalculated, we came up with some variances.
So there still is some work to be done. I think, like I said, they've done an immense amount of
work catching up on this. And I think there's a renewed emphasis now on making sure that this
area is addressed at least at the end of the year. My preference would be that on a quarterly
basis, you could produce financial statements that would show these accruals. But at least at a
year-end basis you could show what are your expenditures that you've incurred under the
departmental programs that haven't been reimbursed at the end of the year. You haven't gotten
the cash, okay; or if you have an unusual program where you're receiving money in advance and
you haven't spent any of this money that you're showing this on your balance sheet as a deferred
revenue.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So in your judgment, things are improving here and
department is well aware and they're working towards solutions to work with this?
MR. GIRDNER: Definitely -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. GIRDNER: --improvement has been made. I think I can safely say that from...they've gotten the
word from me that, yeah, this is an area that needs to further improve and continue to go in the
direction that it's going in.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. Thank you for your work. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much, auditors, for
your good work and thank you for the report. It's important to have you here to kind of explain
this to us. It's exciting to hear again that at least we've made progress over last year. And also
that we've done this wonderful thing of getting the CAFR ready on time which I think is very
important considering the amount of work that goes into it, I think that's no small
accomplishment. But I did wanna ask you a question. In reviewing the budget this year, we've
heard from the Finance Director in regards to the issue of internal controls, and him wanting to
make some shifts in personnel where they arc and whatever to improve internal controls, do you
agree?
MR. KANETOKU: Can we specifically...your...what areas are you referring to because again there
needs to be an appropriate level of oversight, and there's various ways to provide that oversight,
whether it's structurally, or whether it's any other way...any...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well let me ask you, then, is there any area in the review of your work
where you see we could improve greatly in internal controls, is there a particular area?
MR. GIRDNER: I think the findings that we've had here that we outlined, I think there's still some
areas within the Department of Finance relative to some more oversight, some more interim
review. For example, the authorizing of the journal entries, okay, that area...and pretty
sure it is being addressed, okay. Because we did run up against some disagreement with that
finding, but based on our testing that we did of the journal entries, we did find journal entries that
had no evidence of being reviewed, okay. So that's an area that can be further addressed. I think
the area with the bank...year-end bank reconciliations, that improved immensely if you can
remember that prior year, the last year, we had a...an immense amount of outstanding items,
uncleared items, that type of thing. Improvement was made in that area. But, now, we have
it...now we...now we've boiled down to the situation where we're not getting all of these
transactions at the end of the year recorded on a timely basis into the general ledger prior to
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closing our general ledger. So there can be some further improvement there. So there is still
some room for improvement. And...but I...as I've stated, there has been some big jumps in
improvement in the Finance Department.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Terrific. I have a few...couple more questions. One is, you note on
number two on Page 10, about the reconciliation of the payroll account has unreconciled
differences dating back 2008. How long do we wait to write off this kind of, you know,
incompatibility or it doesn't match, and is it material or we just write it off and we start over,
how long do we wait?
MR. GIRDNER: That's a policy issue. I'll let somebody else answer that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I mean it seems we've been carrying this since 2008, are we ever gonna
solve it or should we just say aloha and start over?
MR. GIRDNER: As I indicated earlier, the prior year audit engagement, it was a lot worse, okay. I
can't speak specifically to those items that were as far back in 2008. I think they are few and not
as many, but I think our biggest issue is making sure that we get things from March, April, May,
make sure that those get put in properly into the general ledger at the end of the year so that we
can close the general ledger appropriately. As far as those prior year ones, I really can't speak to
that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MR. KANETOKU: You know, I would add...I would agree with Jeff, and I would also suggest that
prudent business practice is that you dispose of all reconciling items in a timely manner. So, you
know, you don't wait. But I would also say that there was a lot of reconciling items that were
taken care of during the current year. So there...it's not like it wasn't being addressed, there was
a lot of research into older reconciling items. But to answer your question that... is that a prudent
person would reconcile the items timely and, like Jeff mentioned, the reconciling items should
really be just deposit in transits and outstanding checks.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Thank you very much. You know, this is the kind of work I did
before I became a manager so I'm kinda familiar with accounting. And it doesn't make any
sense to me to be carrying these items from year after year after year. I mean it just make our
statements look lousy. Obviously, you didn't find anything that rose to the level of either
questioned or disallowed costs?
MR. GIRDNER.: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well that's a real plus considering, you know, the items that you look at
and the amount of money and grants and transactions and whatever. I think that's a very strong
testament to our system, and it makes me feel really good. Because, yes, we are always going to
have areas of concern, but the fact that we're working on them and we're getting better and we
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don't have, you know, significant material questioned or disallowed costs, I think that's very
positive. So, overall, I wanna thank you very much for your work.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. My questions have already been asked and
answered.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I have a question here. You know, in your report, you reported
that audit adjustment on the real property tax accrual and that, you know, material misstatements
could occur. Are you recommending that we move Real Property Tax to the...the Collections to
Treasury?
MR. KANETOKU: We don't make structural recommendations. What I would say is that there
should...as it relates to that one adjustment, it's...what it entails is coordination between the
Real Property Tax Division and the Finance Department because the information is there, and
our comment was not related to the collection of real property taxes, but more towards the
presenting your financial statements correctly. So the...again, using the right data and knowing
what to do with that data to present your financial statements properly. That was the extent of
our comment as it relates...related to real property taxes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, I'm looking at your recommendation in regards to increase of
communications to improve the understanding and the accuracy of the required year-end accrual
information in order to ensure that real property tax revenue is properly recorded in the County's
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.
MR. KANETOKU: That's correct.
CI IAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. These suggestions of significant deficiencies,
do...are those inclusive of your comments on the Water Department or is that...I know you did
the...
MR. KANETOKU: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So those are covered -MR. KANETOKU: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WI IITE: --in those comments?
MR. KANETOKU: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. That's all, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. I lokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well that's good to know I guess. I'm glad you asked that question,
Chairman, 'cause it's pretty...clears things up for me regarding some of the proposals that's set
before us in the current budget review. Well I wanna get to the...you wanna stay on just Page 10
or you willing to allow us to go in...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Move wherever you want to, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --to the Single Audit component? You know, gentlemen, your comments to
us regarding the Single Audit Findings, I find very helpful. And I had a short, you know,
discussion with our Finance Director earlier this morning because of how other department heads
I guess in their reading and their understanding, and again I don't know what their level of
understanding is, but their understanding of what's in the Director's report regarding federal
grants and how we stating it and whether or not there really is the money or not. I find it just, I
don't even know how to describe it, but I find it pertinent that you also have it as part of your
comments to us in the Single Audit Findings particularly with your first one regarding difficulty
in producing a complete and accurate schedule of expenditures. Because that was part of our
earlier review with some of the departments that has federal grants and awards. You know, part
of the Committee's concern was that they...we still showing availability of the fund to be at a
hundred percent even if it's in the, you know, Fiscal Year of 2004, 2005; and yet, we have
department heads whose understanding is that there is no money there. And I know you may not
have done a specific test, specific testing of these components, but, you know, I don't know if
you can give us some comment today. And I know you need to remaintain your independent
status whereby you can continue to work for us in the future. But can you give us additional
comment? Because, you know, as we go through the budget and review what we may or may
not fund is gonna be impacted to me by whether or not I can depend on the Finance Director's
Report to us regarding certain balances, especially in the federal grants component. So you have
any additional thoughts you could share with the Committee, please?
MR. GIRDNER: Can't speak specifically to the report that you're...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I understand 'cause you don't read the report.
MR. GIRDNER: --hut you're dwelling on right now is essentially a function of that...our comment that
we have on the federal grant accrual balances, okay. When...and the Finance Department has
put together—it was last year they started this a very nice schedule of analysis for all of the
object codes with the different federal grants -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. GIRDNER: --showing where expenditures were, where cash came in, and you had expenditures
that were just flowing through and not having any cash go against them, okay. And that cash got
misposted to another object code or something like that and so the accrual was off I would
imagine the reports that you're looking at probably come off of obviously the GL system, and so
they may be reflecting some of those errors in the prior accounting for those grants. And that's
the gist of our comment relative to the grant accrual accounting. So there's been, again, an
extreme amount of improvement in this area. I mean the fact that we have this nice tool, this
piece of information that Finance puts together for us now which is this composite analysis of all
of the object codes for the grants, at least it's a place where we can start and do analysis and find
out really where is some of the differences here, where are the variances. So that's a nice tool to
work with. But I would say that our comment on that is related to probably what you're looking
there. I think probably associated with some of our other comments here, the idea of having a
centralized federal grants coordinator.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GIRDNER: There are local governments throughout the United States, larger than you guys, that
have one person and maybe three or four staff, all they do is manage the grants and account for
them. We're not suggesting that, and it's not required. But I think to improve the system that
you have in place, it would be nice to have more collaboration between the departmental people
that are responsible for managing these grants and the individual in the Department of Finance
that is doing the accounting and compiling the SEFA. The SEFA is extremely important.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. No, I agree with you a hundred percent, and I appreciate your
comments. So again, you know, I would need, you know, then more than likely we're gonna
need to focus in the accounting division because if it's a general ledger thing, it's an accountant
that's doing the posting or entries. So I appreciate your comment. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. The 1.8 million for the RPT audit adjustment and
then the 62 million for the OPEB deposits to EUTF, I guess County said it was immaterial, these
numbers? But that...what is...
MR. KANETOKII: It was recorded. Those adjustments are reflected in your...the County...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In the current...oh, okay. Alright. Just checking.
MR. KANETOKU: Yeah, so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No comments, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Carroll? Members, any more questions? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. With...you heard in our discussion this morning
with the folks from ERS and Budget Director Young. What would your calculation be as to
what we should be setting aside to responsibly address our unfunded liabilities?
MR. KANETOKU: You have...I mean, you know, that was a great presentation, and I think it's a
decision that has to be made based upon the, you know, the availability of funds to pay down this
tremendous amount, this tremendous obligation, especially as it relates to your OPEB liability.
But as far as an amount, I think that's probably in your arena.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I agree it's in our arena, but you're the numbers guys. Okay.
Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a good punt, you know, accountants.
MR. KANETOKU: That was a punt.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a good punt.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You got a good foot.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate that candidness 'cause, you know, as State taxpayers
yourself, you heard the State of Hawaii's situation and current status. So I'm sure that opened
your eyes also as State taxpayers. But part of, you know, I, you know, what I think, like
Mr. White, would hope is that as our accountants, if you see certain potential flags that may arise
because we continue to do certain trends, especially if there's a concern regarding cash flow to
debt ratios, then I would hope you would give us the notice that says, you know, there's a trend
here that may impact you in the near future because the way your trend going as in our review as
your accountants, the cash-flow ratios is gonna put you in a situation that you might wanna wish
to avoid. Especially if we gonna go for additional borrowing down the road and the ability of us
to pay those obligations not yet including also the additional obligations of the unfunded
liabilities. So now we at that, we know how we gonna book it and until we actually pay the
check of how we gonna balance it off with the asset versus the continuing debt or liability. You
know, that is things that, you know, if we need to, we can put it in the scope of our PAFs [sic].
But, you know, you're the professionals in these areas; and as our independent auditors, you
know, if you see those issues, people like me who need to go...the nine of us who go before the
taxpayers, you know, it's not the Finance Director, it's not the Mayor, it's the nine of us that tell
them, "we're gonna raise your taxes". That those kind of, for me, critical components of
understanding County financing needs to be brought forward sooner than later. And I would
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appreciate if, you know, if you have any comments now I would appreciate it, but those are the
things that really, you know for me, is critical regarding cash flow to debt ratios and the ability to
pay.
MR. KANETOKU: I would agree. I think if there were indicators, as you mentioned, we would
certainly bring it up as part of our presentation to you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, I have a question either for Ralph or Jeff You know,
the Mayor's Budget alluded to the possible future move of the fiscal section of the Department of
Water Supply to Finance. According to the Budget, this move is to address auditors' findings
and recommendations as reported in the Single Audit. Was it your recommendation to move out
of...fiscal services to Finance?
MR. KANETOKU: The recommendation was of...well maybe I should start, first, by saying that the
Finance personnel and the Department of Water do their job very well, they're very competent.
Our recommendation was to make sure that there's an appropriate level of oversight on
accounting personnel at the department level because again they impact the financial reporting of
the County. So, you know, all we...all our recommendation was...is to provide the appropriate
level of oversight. And again as it relates to your specific...the Department of Water that was...I
don't believe that that was our recommendation except for the fact that it is a department of the
County. But I will say that our experience, especially because we audit the departments'
financial statements separately and we look at the processes and the controls there, that the
appropriate level of level is there present at the Department of Water.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: So they do, they work really good, Department of Water?
MR. KANETOKU: Department of Water?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. KANETOKU: Yes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Mr. Couch, you have any more questions? Ms. Cochran?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Having heard that, going back to Page 10, do any of these
significant deficiencies apply to Water?
MR. GIRDNER: Possibly just the first one. We did pull a sample of Water personnel into our testing
sample. But I can't recall off the top of my head, now, whether they were in our matrix of
exceptions, whether any of those were Water employees. I don't believe so actually off the top
of my head, I don't think so.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Hokama, any more questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you give a recommendation, you know, because you did mention at least
one, two, three, at least three that I recall on Page 10 that it was a part of a prior year's, also,
comment? So, you know, you tell us that there's...there've been, you know, substantive
improvements which pleases us, but, you know, there comes a time where I would like to see
"eliminated" and that it will no longer show up on this type of report. So is there some type of
time frame you recommend to the department that, you know, this should be done within a
three-year period? And if it isn't, then, you know, there's additional concerns that, you know,
may be impacting this ability to get it off the deficiency list.
MR. GIRDNER: I think the first one, the one with...related to payroll, that one remains to be seen, see
how the automated system got fully implemented. I think the bank reconciliation one, again,
immense amount of improvement there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GIRDNER: I think that that one could be cleared up very easily with just some supervision and
some oversight. The journal entry one, that one is...that one, again, you have such a
proliferation of general journal entries going into the general ledger. That one, I have a hard
time speaking on that one. I...there just needs to be some more control over that, assurance that
somebody other than the lowest level clerk is originating a journal entry and then posting it to the
general ledger. That...there just needs to be some more supervision there. And the other two,
the excessive time spent by personnel, that's kind of the same thing as the journal entry one; and
the receivable in advances on the federal grants and the state grants, like I said, there's...I think
they are on the verge. The next step here will be able to have in their government financial
statements for Fiscal Year '12, accurate grant receivable and grant deferred revenue numbers. I
think that should be the goal for that and well-reconciled numbers.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. And then, you know, regarding your comment again, you know, to
be fair to the Finance Department regarding the excessive time to review general ledger errors by
County personnel at the department level, you talking about other department levels, that might
be Public Works -MR. GIRDNER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Department of Public Works, Department of Planning?
MR. GIRDNER: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So...and again I wanna be fair because it's not a Finance
Department, they're trying to correct another department's error regarding the general ledger
entries, correct?
MR. GIRDNER: Yes. And there has been...I know there has been communication made to the
departments to try and get some more diligence in these entries and that type of thing. So there
is an effort being made there, also.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KANETOKU: I know that we haven't found anything that the Finance Department had not caught.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Cannot correct itself?
MR. KANETOKU: It had not corrected right, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause my next question would've been, then, is there something the
Council needs to do to ensure compliance in this area because, again to be fair, this is not a
Finance Department problem. They trying to correct a problem that originates in another
department. So is there something...
MR. GIRDNER: Well, in a way, it is kind of the Finance Department's problem because they arc
ultimately responsible -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Responsible, yeah, I understand that.
MR. GIRDNER: --for the financial statements of the County. So it is a problem the issue here is these
people don't answer to people...the people in the other departments don't answer to the people
in the Finance Department -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well I guess Council can fix that through policy.
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MR. GIRDNER: --and so...but that, to me, is...and this kinda goes back to the Real Property issue,
also, of them...they have the information there and our recommendation was more of a
collaboration between Real Property and the Finance Department in deriving this year-end
accrual because the Department of Finance is ultimately responsible for the financial statements
for the County. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I know, yeah, you're right. After... cause the Director, and at times
even the Budget Chairman, needs to sign off on reports as required by statute.
MR. GIRDNER: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you know, these two gentlemen have great responsibilities on behalf of
our County. And one last one regarding the first one. And again it's because, gosh, you know, I
wish I didn't hear certain things from Mr. Machida and Mr. Young today. But regarding the
timesheets and whatnot and the incomplete hours of the proper authorization, then, how do we
verify that the payroll is accurate? Because, eventually, it's part of the retirement calculations
and OPEB benefit calculations. And so, for me now, it's, you know, this is something that, for
me, needs to be taken care of sooner because I'm not willing to pay extra for something we don't
need to pay. And, you know, if there's additional things you can assist us with, please share it
because I wanna deal with it. As Director Young said, from the State, sooner than later because
the cost, again, is exponential depending upon the size of the final calculations.
MR. GIRDNER: And again the coming fiscal year will be kinda the true test of how the automated
system implementation has improved our payroll accounting system. That will be kinda the
ultimate test 'cause 2012, here fiscal year end, will be our first year where we'll be auditing it
fully implemented. It was a task trying to audit the payroll system when part of it was
automated, part of it wasn't. It was a task trying to do that. But again I think the other...one of
the other issues that may wanna be addressed would be the issue that we brought up during our
first or second year doing the audit here which is essentially the unwritten policy within the
County that if you don't turn in a timesheet you get paid your base pay no matter what, and then
you make it up later on.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Whoa.
MR. GIRDNER: And -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll end that soon 'cause, you know, we . . . (inaudible) ... policies.
MR. GIRDNER: --and that is, you know, that was brought up during our first couple of years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well thank you again for doing a great job on the taxpayers' behalf.
So thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You mentioned that you thought you may need
new audit controls for electronic timesheets in the automated system?
MR. GIRDNER: New procedures.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: New procedures.
MR. GIRDNER: We'll use new...different procedures, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aren't there other jurisdictions that have this automated payroll and
don't they already have procedures'?
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah, certainly, but what we'll probably have to do is rather than our kind of manual
substantive procedures, we may have to test some things right through the system or something
like that. We may have to test to see how the password system works and that type of thing. So
we'll have to re-evaluate the procedures that we use.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, yeah, so you're talking your procedures not ours?
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. The other thing is, you know, you talked about the general
entries were not consistently reviewed and authorized. What, again, other entities, City and
County or anywhere else or any other municipality, I got to think that there's a standard
operating procedure on how to do that. It...what shouldn't be something we need to reinvent.
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah, I agree. I don't think it should be something we reinvent. I do go back to my
comment that my experience with other governments and their automated systems, they...their
transaction code usage was usually more of a standard type transaction code, the cash receipts,
the cash disbursements, accrual transaction codes, we just...we tend to use an over amount of
journal entry codes here that end up getting derived by clerks in Finance based on phone
conversations or whatever based on instructions from departmental people and that type of thing.
So it just seems to be like a...an usual amount of general journal entries used.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you think that might be because of the software's so old or, and the
procedure's pretty old or is that...it sounds like it's...I mean I...having been involved in it
before, sounds like it's a function of the way the software requires you to do things.
MR. GIRDNER: That could be possibly true. It could also be just the way we process transactions
from the departments and that type of thing. And then you go back to...you go back to your
dilemma of decentralizing the input into the general ledger and having departmental people
doing...I'm not suggesting that. So to come up with an answer as to why fewer journal entries
could be used, I'd have to think about that one.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay 'cause you mentioned other, again, other entities that do it a
different way. I would assume that, again, that there's some sort of general accounting standards
of ways to do it.
MR. GIRDNER: Yeah. And I'm not real sure how old the software is here. I'm not really positive on
that so...but it is just an usual amount of journal entries used, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. And just the excessive time spent, you know,
that, though—What is that number five bullet point?—in regards to I guess getting the
information from department to Department of Finance. Were there...can you recall the
departments in particular or just every single one you went through...I mean -MR. GIRDNER: I can't -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I know...
MR. GIRDNER: --I can't remember off the top of my head, I'd have to go and pull my work...our
work papers on that. But I think that, again, this is a control area where...and there's not a lot of
transactions that departmental people can record into the general ledger. There are just...there
are a limited number of transactions that they can do. But during our testing, we still found
errors that had to be corrected by departmental...Department of Finance individuals of those
entries made by other departmental people.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the major programs audited, these are HUD, DOT, EPA
revolving loans and things, are those just on a regular...these are the things that you always audit
or were these different from other years or how did you...
MR. GIRDNER: There is a...built into A-133, there the OMB Circular A-133 which is the federal
requirements that we have to follow, there is a criteria built into there for determining major
programs; and it's a dollar expenditure value amount. You have to...a program is a major
program if it exceeds a specific benchmark, $500,000 or...
MR. KANETOKU: It's the...it...500,000 is whether or not you have a single audit or not, but the, you
know, it's a calculated number and the selection of major programs is based on a risk assessment
as well as what Jeff mentioned they...a dollar amount. So there needs to be an appropriate
amount of coverage, but there also needs to be an assessment so that you take a look at grants
that have more complicated requirements to take care our grants or some of your other grants.
So we make...we do make an assessment on the grants and then we select the amounts necessary
to comply with the standards.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I see we jumped in grants by 25.6 percent so
we've got $68.6 million worth which is quite a bit and definitely would like to be in compliance
wherever possible to not lose this and hopefully have it grow in the upcoming year. So thank
you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Fast question. You know, we talk about different departments
not doing the entries correctly. By any chance, would you know if the Department of Finance
are bringing those errors back to the various departments in regards to the entries that they need
to correct?
MR. GIRDNER: I believe there is some communication going on on some of them, but I'm not real
sure as to the extent, as to how they communicate that back.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. I can ask the department on that. Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, you read my mind. I was wondering, you
know, we've been discussing the issues and the ideas and the concerns; and I wondered if, at
some point, we might hear from the fiscal director...our Finance Director just a few remarks
about how he is dealing with improvements.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Okay. Mr. White, any more questions for you?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a...thank you, Chair. Question on the Single Audit Report. On
Page 20, Schedule of Findings and Question Cost, there's an entry "F", it says, the County did
not qualify as a low-risk auditee. What is the basis for that finding? Or is that a...
MR. GIRDNER: There is...there's a...very similar to what we outlined as far as calculating the major
program criteria within A-133, there's also criteria for qualifying as a low-risk auditee under
A-133 which means that you haven't had any question cost over a period of time, and some other
criteria that slips my mind at the time, at the moment. But if you did qualify as a low-risk
auditee, under the major program criteria, we have to select the major programs that are above
this threshold. And as Ralph explained, we do a risk assessment and that type of thing. And
then we have to have 50 percent coverage of all of the federal grant expenditures with our major
programs. If you qualify as a low-risk auditee, you only have to have a 25 percent coverage.
And, at the moment, it slips my mind the other criteria for low-risk auditee, I'll have to get back
to you on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, that's okay. I just wanted to be sure that you understand that this is
not as a result of something done this year. It could be something from the past or just simply a
level of...
MR. GIRDNER: Exactly. It is a part of...it's a criteria under A-133 --
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. GIRDNER: --that we have to evaluate your overall federal programs and determine whether you
qualify as a low-risk auditee or a high-risk auditee and that determines the amount of total
coverage of your federal expenditures.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. I lokama, any more questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just one last one since, you know, we do it for three islands. What's the
discrepancy in the vehicle registration data to the motor vehicle revenues, quite sizeable?
Regarding the potential impact or was it...
MR. GIRDNER: I think once we've...once we got the format of the data in this current...this last audit,
once we received the data, we were able to work with it to get to a point where we were
comfortable that it was not materially misstated.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that comment. Thank you very much. I'm done.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, any more? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Carroll, any more? Okay. Fine. It's about that time, gentlemen. I just
wanna say, thank you for being here this afternoon in regards to the three items that's been
agendized for today. And, at this time, the Chair has no more questions for the auditors here. So
we're gonna have them catch their plane three minutes earlier in leaving this . So if
there's no more questions, Members, the Chair will call for a short recess and we'll return in here
at 3:25.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: MPV and DAM)
ACTION:

DEFER items BF-3, BF-8, and BF-9 pending further discussion.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: When we get back, we're gonna be reviewing the Special Purpose Revenues —
Schedule and Revolving/Special Funds. So this meeting is in recess till 3:25. ... (gavel)..
RECESS:

3:13 p.m.
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RECONVENE:

3:37 p.m.
.(gavel). . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
reconvened.
ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 12-59 and 12-72)
SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE

OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, turn to your budget bill on Page No. 7, Special Purpose Revenues —
Schedule of Revolving/Special Funds for Fiscal Year 2013. At this time, the Chair would like to
call on Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As described, Special Purpose Revenues — Schedule of
Revolving/Special Funds are...you can see items that are special funds as put forth. In each
item, there is a Maui County Code reference that you can see that references each section and
what its purpose is. I don't know, Mr. Chair, if you'd wanna go over each one individually or if
the Members are familiar with them. Basically, the estimated balance as of 6/30/2012 is...most
of these numbers came from the Finance Department. The estimated balances are from the
Finance Department anticipated revenues as well are from either a combination of the Finance
Department and, or the department that is responsible for this fund. And that would then show
the total for Fiscal Year 2013 is the estimated balance plus any anticipated revenues.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. I'll just go right down the line.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: The first one is Housing Interim Financing and Buy-Back Revolving Fund
(Chapter 3.32, Maui County Code). Total for fiscal year is a hundred and eighty thousand, seven
hundred forty-eight dollars. You got any more comments on that?
VICE-CHAIR IIOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just...we just trying to get all on the right page. Page 7 correct, Chairman,
of the big ordinance proposal, right?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, this is part of the Budget ordinance and it is Appendix A, Section II, right after the
grant revenue.
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CI IAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Mr. Baz, summary?
MR. BAZ: So thank you, Mr. Chair. Housing Interim Financing and Buy-Back Revolving Fund is
monies that we receive from...and it can be expended for affordable housing. Significantly,
these are projects that are...former projects that have been on the book for quite a long time. We
do receive revenue from I think it's Hale Mahaolu as part of one of the projects that they pay rent
back to us on. And this fund has the ability to purchase, as it states, buy back projects that have
been, you know, County affordable housing projects which we don't do anymore that had
buy-back clauses where we had the ability to purchase them. And so this fund is there to do that
purpose.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If we can provide estimated balances for these funds?
MR. BAZ: The...Mr. Chair, the estimated...that first column is the estimated balance. We're not gonna
get anything different than that from the Finance Department. These, all numbers came from the
Finance Department.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I know. But what my...if you let me finish my question -MR. BAZ: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you might be able to actually answer it.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If we can provide estimated balances as of 6/30/2012 in this area, why
can we not do that for our departmental expenses?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: These are revenue, not expenditures. So the revenue...and there's a lot less...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Are you saying the revenues are more predictable than the expenses?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, if you're looking at actuals, yeah, these are estimated, correct. So if you're looking at
actual expenditures or...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, but I'm okay with estimated expenditures if...and I'm okay with
estimated revenues.
MR. BAZ: At what point would you like an estimated expenditure?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well throughout our budget document, we have actuals for 2011 and we
have County...or County Council adopted for 2012 with no estimate unless we ask, and then we
get some, you know, in some cases, some fairly accurate information in some cases.
MR. BAZ: My office does the exact same thing and we get the exact same response from the
departments. We can analyze their actual expenditures up on to whatever date, you know, that
we're analyzing it knowing that it's, you know, at least 45 days behind.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: And we do ask the departments if they have any planned Carryover/Savings, if you wanna
call it that, areas where they foresee that they may not be expending funds. And we get some
answers, but they're not always accurate and they're not always consistent. So I don't know that
I would be comfortable providing you with a report that is...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's an estimate?
MR. BAZ: No, that's not...I wouldn't be comfortable providing you with that report because it's not
accurate... it's not even close to accurate information, it's not even a guess of information. I
know what you're...I think I know what you're trying to get at and what...when...`cause I did
that last year. I showed...I looked at what the departments told me that they were gonna have as
Carryover/Savings and what the actual unexpended appropriations is what they really are...were,
and they were not consistent. They varied significantly. So...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But at least it's something for us to go on, and we can make our own
assumptions as to... if we get the, you know, the year to date as of a certain point and the
estimate for the remainder of the year. Anyway, I don't want to beat that up, but it's too late for
this year, but it's just kinda cute that you're able to do it for the revenues and...
MR. BAZ: Well, yeah, we do it for the whole...all of the revenues...estimated revenue and for the next
fiscal year. That's what we do as part of the budgeting process, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Would you...you know, Chair, as...after going through the presentation
this morning. It becomes much clearer to me that one of the things that we're missing in this
process is the projection of expenses. You know, we do it for CIP and we've got six years of
CIP, and, you know, that may or may not be what we do.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But at no point are we asking the Administration to provide us with a
projection of costs, and therefore a projection of what we're gonna need to do with generating
more revenues through tax increases or reducing taxes. And especially when we're looking at all
these unfunded liabilities, I think we need to let the public know what we're facing. And if you
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look at some of the items in the CIP, if you're to cost out what it's gonna require for us to fund
the operational end of a lot of the CIP. Like a fire station. Fire stations, just the personnel cost
going forward, is gonna be about $2 million a year for the smallest type of operation we have.
And I think for us to be honest with each other and prepare to make decisions on whether we
expand government operations or not, we need to be projecting these costs going forward
because they're huge.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Member White. Mr. Chair and Members, as I might have mentioned
before, the Budget Office is preparing a financial projections which includes revenue and
expenditures for operating and CIP. The...we're working with the model that's put out by
GFOA called the MuniCast model, and we were not able to get that prepared for this fiscal year's
budget presentation, but definitely by next fiscal year's budget presentation and probably before
the end of this calendar year we'll have that. It, you know, it's based on assumptions, of course,
and we can work on historical with, you know, certain projections and different things like that
that we work on. And it...it's currently set to go to the year 2030 'cause it's part of the General
Plan update that the Department of Planning was working on. They initially contracted with the
vendor for this system, and then the Budget Office got involved when we needed to provide data
to it and found that that this MuniCast model would significantly beneficial to my office as well
as I thought it would be good for the Council. We just didn't get it ready in time before budget
started. But we will have something I think that what you're looking for by the time next budget
starts.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So how many years will it go out?
MR. BAZ: Till 2030.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Boy, you're really off in the...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so what we plan on doing is for the foreseeable future where we can actually set
different criteria and options, it has the ability to set options of forecasting. So if we think that
the, you know, GDP is gonna grow at 2 percent then we can set that option. If we know that
specifically there's gonna be a hiccup within the next couple of years of different issues, then we
can put those kind of criteria in there and it'll calculate that information. We also put in...we're
gonna be putting in, you know, as the General Plan Committee goes through the Chapter 9 and
Appendix C of the General Plan, I guess...I forget what it's called...Maui Island Plan? Then
the...those CIP projects that are gonna be incorporated into that projection as well. So we can
see that, you know, we're gonna need, you know, this certain amount of revenue by this year, we
have this much Carryover/Savings so, at some point, our expenditures and revenues are gonna
be, you know, meeting this point of, you know, we're gonna have to figure out what to do
because we're gonna be short of money. And so, you know, then we look at, okay, do we raise
taxes, do we cut back on CIP, do we, you know, do all those kind of things? And all of those
factors will be a part of that model. It's incredibly intensive model. There's I think about 18,000
lines of code in it that provide the information. So and it can be updated at any point with our
IFAS system and so that's what we're looking forward to.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good. I will look forward to that. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I appreciate hearing some questions or comments on this one.
You know, when we talked about some other...earlier projects regarding Housing and Human
Concerns, we had talked...I had brought up about revolving funds. And obviously, previous
Councils, the same idea without annual requirements of annual appropriations to set up accounts
such as this, a revolving fund, under terms and specifications as stated in the Code regarding the
parameters, the authorization to the Finance Director. So, you know, I hope we look at...and
more of these things 'cause, you know, I mean I'm open to funding it once, giving it a, you
know, sizeable amount of monies, but to have it revolve back for future uses to additional
beneficiaries. And this is something that, you know, I think we still should consider 'cause we
have one component further down regarding Na Hale 0 Maui.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, we've done it before and this was I think back in the early
'80s, I don't see why this concept wouldn't work for us in the 2010 to '12 era. So I just bring
that up that this is something again that what we may wanna consider for some of the other
current requests before the Committee at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good point. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What Mr. Hokama said, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this money is being used for what currently?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, let me read the purpose for the Members. It's Chapter 3.32, Section 020 states
the, there shall be deposited into the Housing Interim Financing and Buy-Back Revolving Fund
all monies received by the County from banking institutions for the purpose of providing interim
financing for County housing projects pursuant to the authorization granted in this chapter to the
Director of Finance and for the purpose of purchasing housing units pursuant to repurchase
options and other buy-back provisions granted to the County under agreements with homeowners
under the County housing program and projects and under any agreement granting such rights to
the County. And an authorization lists...16 various specific projects that were from a number of
years ago. Luana Gardens is, you know, a large part of the revenue that we receive.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was gonna say which we don't really do anymore, though.
We don't have...I bought one of these homes so $119,000 of this definitely came from me alone,
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way back in the day. But so, Luana Gardens, is that the latest project done via this...these funds
and...
MR. BAZ: It lists the Waiale Road Housing Project as the last one. There's a Lanai Housing Project,
Lahaina Housing Project, West Molokai Housing Project, West Maui Homeownership Project—
that might have been yours
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --Lanai Rental Project, Upper Paia Homeownership Project, Luana Gardens I, II, and III,
Paukukalo Housing Project, Kihei Housing Project, Central Maui Homeownership Project.
Honokowai Housing Project, Hana Housing, and Kahului Homeownership Project. And, yes,
from my understanding, Mr. Chair, the last time this was updated was 1993.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And that 18,000 anticipated revenue is from rental from
Hale Mahaolu?
MR. BAZ: From my understand, majority of it comes from that project or...I can go look at the
revenue. But, yeah, basically that's what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much. Mr. Baz, can you tell me what is this thing with
Hale Mahaolu rental, can you explain a little bit?
MR. BAZ: Well, Ms. Baisa, you may recollect that Luana Gardens was a County-owned project. The
County still owns it, but... we have Hale Mahaolu manage it. And the net proceeds from the
rental that they receive at Luana Gardens comes to the County as revenue.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's tremendous. So they do all that for us and then give us money?
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Very good. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Bob Carroll? Okay. Next one is the...Members, we going up to 4 o'clock,
okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Whoa, let's get a move on.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: No, and then we'll continue some other time, maybe Friday to complete this
thing. 'Cause we have a 6 o'clock meeting so just remember that. Okay. Naval Air Station
Kahului Airport Sewage, NASKA.
MR. BAZ: NASKA Sewage Pump Station is a facility of the State of Hawaii which serves Kahului
Airport. This was a CIP project that we discussed in the CIP there. And this...the State has
requested the County maintain and operate the pump station. This funds is a revolving fund that
we receive money from the State to meet the operational expenditure requirements on a ongoing
basis.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Any questions, Members?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I would ask either through Mr. Baz or through you, Chairman, to
ask Environment Management, you know, if this needs to be revised because part of it is to help
provide a funding source to be able to pay in advance of certain improvements or requirements to
the pump station. And I think it might be pertinent for us to review this whether we wanna
maintain it, revise it, or even eliminate it especially since the airport is gonna go through a
renovation or improvement with the runways and other components of the airport. So might be a
good time for us to request the department to do its due diligence and see if it's still a necessary
component to be kept in the County Code.
CI IAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Any more questions? Seeing none, okay. To the next one, Fire Hazard
Removal Revolving Fund.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. This fund is for the...it authorizes the County Fire Chief to
make expenditures as necessary to render buildings or premises safe from fire where the owner
or occupant neglects or refuses to do so. I don't know how often they use this fund as it's very,
very small. But it does allow some funding there for them to clear brush away from vacant land
or different things that they've done that way that was described before.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Members, any questions? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What is the revenue, what's the source of the revenues? We're not
scheduled to receive any revenues this year, but...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, from my recollection, we bill the landowner and the landowner pays us back. So
it's a matter of us, you know, billing them and getting it back -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
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MR. BAZ: --your actual expenditures.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCII: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Real fast one. Thank you, Mr. Couch. Chairman, my only concern here,
yeah, is that the Fire Chief is assigned this responsibility that if the owner refuses to take care of
fire hazard issue, then the Chief can go and hire an outside party -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --to do the job and bill the property owner occupant, okay. But the Fire
Department is not geared to...for collections. And so what happens to the unpaid debt that is
owed the County? 'Cause I don't think it's already... is part of Finance at this time.
MR. BAZ: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And this fund shouldn't be coming close to zero, you know, 'cause I know
the Chief...the department has done its responsibility. You know, people would give different
type of grades on the effectiveness. But I believe there's uncollected monies due the County,
and I'm not sure what we're doing about it because Fire Department is not geared to do
collections. So how are we going to ensure that we recapture the cost we expended on behalf of
the property owner unless we gonna notify Real Property to put a lien on the property as a part of
the property tax bill. So I don't know if Mr. Baz has a comment?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In Section 3.68.030, the Director of Finance shall establish a
separate account and record all revenue derived and expenses incurred from result of fire hazard
removals performed by the County and to record all revenue derived from civil fines collected
pursuant to Section 16.04A.630 of this Code. So we could look up that. But it looks like there's
civil fines that are charged and then maybe the Corporation Counsel would be able to answer,
but I think the Prosecuting Attorney's Office would work on...do they work on civil matters or is
that your office?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Corporation Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: It says in Section C that the Director of Finance is authorized to file a lien on the real
estate on which the buildings or structures are located, et cetera. He can record the lien in the
Bureau. At that point, Corporation Counsel could assist the Department of Finance; it would just
need to be a request from -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. UEOKA: --I guess Fire to Finance to Corp. Counsel.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we get a status on, you know, is there collectibles due? And if it is and
what stage of collection is it. And if we're up to snuff then, you know, we gotta give kudos to
those that have responsibility of the program.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But if not, you know, I wonder what is owed the County. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I guess this question's for Mr. Baz. You
know, I'm looking in general at this whole...going through everything. It doesn't show any
expenditures. Are these numbers, estimated balances at the end of the year plus revenues minus
any expenses that you anticipate in them? Or I mean are we just collecting money?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the revenue and the total balance are according to the...as we've been reading
through the codes and the general budget provisions are appropriated and available for
expenditure as subject to the Code. So for these ones, it could be the whole amount that
theoretically we could spend with...unless there's a provisions...as we get into the Open Space
and Affordable Housing funds and others there...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's my next set of questions -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --for when that comes. Okay. Alright. Thanks.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no questions on this.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Not really question, but this fire hazard thing, to me, is ridiculous. You
know, if you hired a landscaper, these guys are not cheap. And this seems like a really, really
small amount of money spent or required in this area. There's so many overgrown lots and
things all over Maui, I see them every day. And it just seems strange to me, but, you know, I
don't wanna waste the time on it.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I know why. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, that was good enough for me.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Good. Okay. Members, we going stop here, and then we'll continue
on Friday. On Page 7, D.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: MVP and DAM)
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CI-LAIR PONTANILLA: So, yeah, we do have a 6 o'clock meeting tonight. So Chair is gonna stop here
and we'll continue on Friday. The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now adjourned.
. . . (gavel)..
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